Statutory Reports, Financial Statements and Notes

Contents

Statutory Reports

Report of the Directors	50
Report of the Auditors	54

Financial Statements

Consolidated Profit and Loss Statement	55
Consolidated Balance Sheet	56
Company Balance Sheet	58
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	59
Company Statement of Changes in Equity	61
Consolidated Cash Flow Statement	62

Notes to the Financial Statements

General Information

1.	Corporate Information	64
2.	Basis of Preparation, Summary of Principal Accounting Policies and Changes	64
3.	Significant Accounting Judgments and Estimates	79
Con	solidated Profit and Loss Statement	
4.	Turnover and Segmental Information	82
5.	Net Borrowing Costs	84
6.	Profit Before Taxation	85
7.	Taxation	85
8.	Profit for the Year from a Discontinued Operation	86
9.	Profit Attributable to Equity Holders of the Parent	86
10.	Ordinary Share Dividends	87
11.	Earnings Per Share	87

Consolidated and Company Balance Sheets

12.	Property and Equipment	88
13.	Plantations	89
14.	Subsidiary Companies	90
15.	Associated Companies	90
16.	Accounts Receivable, Other Receivables and Prepayments	92
17.	Goodwill	93
18.	Prepaid Land Premiums	94
19.	Available-for-sale Assets/Investments	94
20.	Deferred Tax	95
21.	Other Non-current Assets	96
22.	Cash and Cash Equivalents	97
23.	Inventories	97
24.	Non-current Assets Held for Sale	98
25.	Accounts Payable, Other Payables and Accruals	98
26.	Borrowings	98
27.	Provision for Taxation	101
28.	Deferred Liabilities and Provisions	101
29.	Share Capital	102
30.	Other Reserves	102
31.	Minority Interest	103
32.	Derivative Liability	103
Con	solidated Cash Flow Statement	
33.	Notes to the Consolidated Cash Flow Statement	103
Othe	er Financial Information	
34.	Commitments and Contingent Liabilities	105
35.	Employee Information	106
36.	Director and Senior Executive Remuneration	109
37.	Related Party Transactions	113
38.	Financial Risk Management	115
39.	Subsequent Events	116

40. Comparative Amounts

41. Approval of the Financial Statements

116

116

Statutory Reports

Report of the Directors

The Directors present their report and the audited financial statements of First Pacific Company Limited (the Company) and its subsidiary companies (together the Group) (the Financial Statements) for the year ended 31 December 2005.

Principal Business Activities and Geographical Markets Analysis of Operations

First Pacific Company Limited is a Hong Kong-based investment and management company with operations located in Southeast Asia. Its principal business interests relate to telecommunications, consumer food products, property and transportation. There were no significant changes in the nature of the Group's principal business activities during the year.

An analysis of the Group's turnover and segmental information for the year, by principal business activity and principal geographical market, is set out in Note 4 to the Financial Statements, and a summary of its principal investments is set out on the inside back cover.

Incorporation

The Company was incorporated on 25 May 1988 in Bermuda with limited liability.

Share Capital and Share Options

There were no movements in the Company's authorized share capital during the year. Details of movements in the Company's share capital, share options issued by the Group during the year, together with the reasons therefor, are set out in Notes 29 and 36(D) to the Financial Statements.

Reserves

Details of movements in the reserves of the Group and the Company during the year are set out in the Financial Statements on pages 59 to 61.

Purchase, Sale or Redemption of Listed Securities of the Company

Neither the Company, nor any of its subsidiary companies, has made any purchase, sale or redemption of any of the Company's listed securities during the year.

Results and Appropriations

The consolidated results of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2005 and the state of affairs of the Company and the Group at that date are set out in the Financial Statements on pages 55 to 116.

An interim dividend of U.S. 0.13 cent (2004: Nil) per ordinary share, totaling US\$4.1 million (2004: Nil), was paid on 24 October 2005. The Directors recommend the payment of a final dividend of U.S. 0.26 cent (2004: Nil) per ordinary share, totaling US\$8.2 million (2004: Nil).

Charitable Contributions

The Group made charitable contributions totaling US\$3.4 million in 2005 (2004: US\$2.0 million).

Property and Equipment

Details of movements in the Group's property and equipment during the year are provided in Note 12 to the Financial Statements.

Borrowings

Particulars of the borrowings of the Group are provided in Note 26 to the Financial Statements.

Distributable Reserves

At 31 December 2005, the Company's reserves available for distribution, calculated in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 1981 of Bermuda (as amended) amounted to US\$418.9 million (2004 restated: US\$72.2 million). The Company's share premium account, in the amount of US\$959.1 million (2004: US\$958.2 million), may be distributed in the form of fully-paid bonus shares.

Pre-emptive Rights

There are no provision for pre-emptive rights under the Company's Bye-laws or the laws of Bermuda which would oblige the Company to offer new shares on a pro rata basis to existing shareholders.

Directors

The names of the Directors of the Company who held office at 31 December 2005 are set out on pages 6 to 9. Details of a Director's service contract are provided in the Corporate Governance Report on page 42, and the remuneration policy and other details are provided in the Corporate Governance Report on page 43 and Note 36(A) to the Financial Statements, respectively.

Interests of Directors in the Company and its Associated Corporations

At 31 December 2005, the following Directors were interested, or were deemed to be interested in the following long and short positions in the shares, underlying shares of equity derivatives and debentures of the Company or any associated corporation (within the meaning of the SFO) which (a) were required to be notified to the Company and SEHK pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO; or (b) were required, pursuant to Section 352 of the SFO, to be entered in the register referred to therein; or (c) were required, pursuant to the Model Code, to be notified to the Company and SEHK:

(A) Long positions in shares in the Company

Name		Ordinary shares	Approximate percentage of issued share capital (%)	Ordinary shares options
Sutanto Djuhar	30.0 per cent interest			
Tedy Djuhar	10.0 per cent interest			
Ibrahim Risjad	10.0 per cent interest			
Anthoni Salim	10.0 per cent interest all via			
	First Pacific Investments Limited®	790,229,364 ^(C)	24.78	-
Anthoni Salim	33.3 per cent interest via			
	First Pacific Investments (BVI) Limited(iii)	628,296,599 ^(C)	19.70	-
Manuel V. Pangilinan		6,026,759 ^(P)	0.19	31,800,000
Edward A. Tortorici		13,132,129 ^(P)	0.41	31,800,000
Robert C. Nicholson		-	-	24,500,000
His Excellency Albert F. del Ro	sario	-	-	2,840,000
Benny S. Santoso		-	-	2,840,000
Graham L. Pickles		-	-	2,840,000
Edward K.Y. Chen (GBS, CBE,	JP)	-	-	2,840,000

(C) = Corporate interest, (P) = Personal interest

(i) Soedono Salim, the former Chairman of the Company, and Sudwikatmono, a former Non-executive Director of the Company, respectively own 30.0 per cent and 10.0 per cent interests in First Pacific Investments Limited.

(ii) Soedono Salim, the former Chairman of the Company, owns a 33.3 per cent interest in First Pacific Investments (BVI) Limited.

- (B) Long positions in shares in associated corporations
 - Manuel V. Pangilinan owned 15,048,064 common shares^(P) in Metro Pacific, 190,812 common shares^(P) in PLDT and 360 preferred shares^(P) in PLDT as beneficial owner and a further 15,417 common shares in PLDT as nominee for another person, as well as 3,500,000 common shares^(P) in Pilipino Telephone Corporation.
 - Edward A. Tortorici owned 16,741,348 common shares^(P) in Metro Pacific and 104,874 common shares^(P) in PLDT.
 - Sutanto Djuhar owned 15,520,335 ordinary shares^(C) in Indofood.
 - Tedy Djuhar owned 15,520,335 ordinary shares^(C) in Indofood.

- Ibrahim Risjad owned 6,406,180 ordinary shares^(P) in Indofood.
- Anthoni Salim owned 632,370 ordinary shares^(P) in Indofood.
- Albert F. del Rosario owned 95,025 common shares^(P) in PLDT, 1,560 preferred shares^(P) in PLDT, 32,231,970 preferred shares^(P) in Prime Media Holdings, Inc. (PMH) as nominee for another person, 4 common shares^(P) in PMH as beneficial owner, 100 common shares^(P) in Negros Navigation Company, Inc., 4,922 common shares^(P) in Costa de Madera Corporation, 19,999 common shares^(P) in FPD Savills Consultancy Philippines, Inc. as beneficial owner and one common share in FPD Savills Consultancy Philippines, Inc. as beneficial owner shares^(P) in Metro Pacific Land Holdings Inc., and 80,000 common shares^(P) in Metro Strategic Infrastructure Holdings, Inc.
- (P) = Personal interest, (C) = Corporate interest

Other than as disclosed, at 31 December 2005, none of the Directors and chief executive of the Company were interested, or were deemed to be interested in the long and short positions in the shares, underlying shares of equity derivatives and debentures of the Company or any associated corporation (within the meaning of the SFO) which (a) were required to be notified to the Company and SEHK pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO; or (b) were required, pursuant to Section 352 of the SFO, to be entered in the register referred to therein; or (c) were required, pursuant to the Model Code, to be notified to the Company and SEHK.

Interests of Substantial Shareholders in the Company

The register of interests in shares and short positions of substantial shareholders maintained under Section 336 of the SFO shows that at 31 December 2005, the Company had been notified that the following persons were interested in five per cent or more of the Company's issued share capital.

- (A) First Pacific Investments Limited (FPIL-Liberia), which was incorporated in the Republic of Liberia, beneficially owned 790,229,364 ordinary shares at 31 December 2005, representing approximately 24.78 per cent of the Company's issued share capital at that date. FPIL-Liberia is owned by the Chairman (Anthoni Salim), three Non-executive Directors (Sutanto Djuhar, Tedy Djuhar and Ibrahim Risjad), the former Chairman (Soedono Salim) and a former Non-executive Director (Sudwikatmono) of the Company, in the proportion specified in the table on page 51 and in note (i) to the table. Each of these persons is taken to be interested in the shares owned by FPIL-Liberia.
- (B) First Pacific Investments (BVI) Limited (FPIL-BVI), which was incorporated in the British Virgin Islands, beneficially owned 628,296,599 ordinary shares at 31 December 2005, representing approximately 19.70 per cent of the Company's issued share capital at that date. Anthoni Salim, the Chairman, and Soedono Salim, the former Chairman of the Company, each beneficially owns one-third or more of the issued share capital of FPIL-BVI and, accordingly, each of them is taken to be interested in the shares owned by FPIL-BVI.
- (C) Brandes Investment Partners, L.P. (Brandes), a U.S. company, notified the Company that it held 382,993,147 ordinary shares of the Company in December 2005, representing approximately 12.01 per cent of the Company's issued share capital. At 31 December 2005, the Company has not received any other notification from Brandes of any change to such holding.
- (D) Marathon Asset Management Limited (Marathon), a U.K. company, notified the Company that it held 204,709,173 ordinary shares of the Company in November 2005, representing approximately 6.42 per cent of the Company's issued share capital. As at 31 December 2005, the Company has not received any other notification from Marathon of any change to such holding.

Other than as disclosed, the Directors and chief executive of the Company are not aware of any person at 31 December 2005 who had an interest or short position in the shares or underlying shares of equity derivatives of the Company which would be required to be disclosed to the Company under the provisions of Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO, or who was interested, directly or indirectly, in five per cent or more of the nominal value of any class of share capital carrying rights to vote in all circumstances at the general meetings of the Company.

Subsequently on 30 March 2006, Deutsche Bank Aktiengesellschaft notified the Company that it held 176,524,000 ordinary shares of the Company (long position), representing approximately 5.54 per cent of the Company's issued share capital, as well as 14,571,000 ordinary shares of the Company (short position), representing approximately 0.46 per cent of the Company's issued share capital.

Contracts of Significance

Except for the continuing connected transactions set out in the Corporate Governance Report on pages 44 to 48, there were no contracts of significance in relation to the Company's business to which the Company or its subsidiary companies were parties, and in which a Director of the Company had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted at the end of the year or at any time during the year.

None of the Directors had any direct or indirect interest in any assets which have been acquired, disposed of by, or leased to, or are proposed to be acquired or disposed of by, or leased to the Company or any of its subsidiary companies at the end of the year or at any time during the year.

Directors' rights to Acquire Shares or Debentures

Apart from as disclosed under the heading "Interests of Directors in the Company and its Associated Corporations" above and "Share Options" in Note 36(D) to the Financial Statements, at no time during the year was the Company or any of its subsidiary companies a party to any arrangement to enable the Directors of the Company to acquire benefits by means of the acquisition of shares in, or debentures of, the Company or any other body corporate and none of the Directors of the Company or their spouses or minor children had any right to subscribe for securities of the Company, or had exercised any such right during the year.

Summary Financial Information

A summary of the published results, assets, liabilities and minority interest, and various information and financial ratios of the Company and the Group for the last ten financial years, as extracted from the audited Financial Statements and restated/reclassified as appropriate, is set out on page 120. This summary does not form part of the audited Financial Statements.

Major Customers and Suppliers

In 2005, sales to the Group's five largest customers, and purchases from the Group's five largest suppliers, respectively accounted for less than 30 per cent of total sales and total purchases for the year.

Continuing Connected Transactions

Continuing connected transactions required to be disclosed in accordance with Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules, are disclosed in the Corporate Governance Report on pages 44 to 48.

Sufficiency of Public Float

Based on information that is publicly available to the Company and within the knowledge of the Directors, at least 25% of the Company's total issued share capital was held by the public at both 31 December 2005 and the date of this report.

Directors' and Officers' Liability Insurance

During the year, the Company has maintained appropriate Directors and Officers' liability insurance for all Directors and officers of the Company and its related companies, save in those instances where individual companies have maintained their own coverage.

Employment Policy

The Company has a policy of non-discrimination in respect of the age, religion, gender, race, disability or marital status of employees and prospective employees. This ensures that individuals are treated equally, given their skills and abilities, in terms of career development and opportunities for advancement.

Subsequent Events

Details of the significant subsequent events of the Group are set out in Note 39 to the Financial Statements.

Auditors

Ernst & Young retire and a resolution for their reappointment as auditors of the Company will be proposed at the forthcoming AGM.

On behalf of the Board of Directors

Nancy L.M. Li

Company Secretary

Hong Kong 31 March 2006



Report of the Auditors

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF FIRST PACIFIC COMPANY LIMITED

(Incorporated in Bermuda with limited liability)

We have audited the Financial Statements on pages 55 to 116 which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in Hong Kong.

Respective Responsibilities of Directors and Auditors

The Company's Directors are responsible for the preparation of Financial Statements which give a true and fair view. In preparing Financial Statements which give a true and fair view it is fundamental that appropriate accounting policies are selected and applied consistently. It is our responsibility to form an independent opinion, based on our audit, on those Financial Statements and to report our opinion solely to you, as a body, in accordance with Section 90 of the Bermuda Companies Act 1981, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report.

Basis of Opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. An audit includes an examination, on a test basis, of evidence relevant to the amounts and disclosures in the Financial Statements. It also includes an assessment of the significant estimates and judgments made by the Directors in the preparation of the Financial Statements, and of whether the accounting policies are appropriate to the Company's and the Group's circumstances, consistently applied and adequately disclosed.

We planned and performed our audit so as to obtain all the information and explanations which we considered necessary in order to provide us with sufficient evidence to give reasonable assurance as to whether the Financial Statements are free from material misstatement. In forming our opinion we also evaluated the overall adequacy of the presentation of information in the Financial Statements. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion the Financial Statements give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Company and of the Group as at 31 December 2005 and of the profit and cash flows of the Group for the year then ended and have been properly prepared in accordance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

ERNST & YOUNG Certified Public Accountants

Hong Kong 31 March 2006

Financial Statements

Consolidated Profit and Loss Statement

For the year ended 31 December US\$ millions	Notes	2005	2004 (Restated)
Turnover Cost of sales	4	1,986.1 (1,511.7)	2,054.6 (1,536.1)
Gross Profit (Loss)/gain on dilutions and divestments, net Distribution costs Administrative expenses Other operating expenses, net Net borrowing costs Share of profits less losses of associated companies	5	474.4 (6.3) (175.0) (128.3) (29.8) (107.3) 137.7	518.5 8.0 (172.2) (126.7) (20.3) (111.9) 85.9
Profit Before Taxation Taxation	6 7	165.4 (26.6)	181.3 (31.9)
Profit for the Year from Continuing Operations Profit for the year from a discontinued operation	8	138.8 -	149.4 18.8
Profit for the Year		138.8	168.2
Attributable to: Equity holders of the parent Minority interest	9	103.0 35.8	123.9 44.3
		138.8	168.2
Ordinary Share Dividends Interim – U.S. 0.13 cent (2004: Nil) per share Proposed final – U.S. 0.26 cent (2004: Nil) per share	10	4.1 8.2	-
Total		12.3	-
Earnings per Share Attributable to Equity Holders of the Parent (U.S. cents) Basic	11		
 For profit from continuing operations For profit from a discontinued operation 		3.23 -	3.30 0.59
– For profit for the year		3.23	3.89
Diluted – For profit from continuing operations – For profit from a discontinued operation		3.17 -	N/A N/A
– For profit for the year		3.17	N/A

N/A: Not applicable

(i) Refer to Note 2(B).

The Notes on pages 64 to 116 form an integral part of the Financial Statements.

Consolidated Balance Sheet

At 31 December		2005	2004
US\$ millions	Notes		(Restated)
Non-current Assets			
Property and equipment	12	622.9	647.4
Plantations	13	169.0	147.4
Associated companies	15	381.7	168.9
Accounts receivable, other receivables and prepayments	16	11.7	9.2
Goodwill	17	32.7	36.5
Prepaid land premiums	18	34.5	41.C
Available-for-sale assets/long-term investments	19	2.7	11.5
Deferred tax assets	20	15.4	5.8
Restricted cash	33(G)	-	4.7
Other non-current assets	21	130.8	242.4
		1,401.4	1,314.8
Current Assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	22	296.0	186.6
Restricted cash	33(G)	4.7	4.5
Available-for-sale assets/short-term investments	19	52.4	21.4
Accounts receivable, other receivables and prepayments	16	286.7	360.0
Inventories	23	303.0	281.4
Non-current assets held for sale	24	2.9	-
		945.7	853.9
Current Liabilities			
Accounts payable, other payables and accruals	25	278.6	264.3
Short-term borrowings	26	345.0	288.9
Provision for taxation	27	11.2	26.2
Current portion of deferred liabilities and provisions	28	15.3	18.1
		650.1	597.5
Net Current Assets		295.6	256.4
Total Assets Less Current Liabilities		1,697.0	1,571.2

Consolidated Balance Sheet (cont'd)

At 31 December		2005	2004
US\$ millions	Notes		(Restated)
Equity			
Issued share capital	29	31.9	31.9
Other reserves	30	927.9	902.8
Accumulated losses		(577.0)	(707.3
Equity attributable to equity holders of the parent		382.8	227.4
Minority interest	31	323.9	363.7
Total Equity		706.7	591.1
Non-current Liabilities			
Long-term borrowings	26	744.2	761.2
Deferred liabilities and provisions	28	92.7	107.1
Deferred tax liabilities	20	114.1	111.8
Derivative liability	32	39.3	-
		990.3	980.1
		1,697.0	1,571.2

(i) Refer to Note 2(B).

The Notes on pages 64 to 116 form an integral part of the Financial Statements.

On behalf of the Board of Directors

MANUEL V. PANGILINAN

Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer

EDWARD A. TORTORICI

Executive Director

31 March 2006

Company Balance Sheet

At 31 December		2005	2004
US\$ millions	Notes		(Restated)
Non-current Assets			
Subsidiary companies	14	746.8	694.2
Amounts due from subsidiary companies	14(A)	1,534.8	1,169.9
		2,281.6	1,864.1
Current Assets			
Cash and cash equivalents	22	189.2	27.0
Other receivables and prepayments		0.4	-
		189.6	27.0
Current Liabilities			
Payables and accruals		5.3	8.7
Net Current Assets		184.3	18.3
Total Assets Less Current Liabilities		2,465.9	1,882.4
Equity			
Issued share capital	29	31.9	31.9
Other reserves		1,142.2	1,136.4
Retained profits/(accumulated losses)		245.1	(101.6)
Equity attributable to equity holders of the parent		1,419.2	1,066.7
Non-current Liabilities			
Amounts due to subsidiary companies	14(B)	1,046.7	815.7
		1,046.7	815.7
		2,465.9	1,882.4

(i) Refer to Note 2(B).

The Notes on pages 64 to 116 form an integral part of the Financial Statements.

On behalf of the Board of Directors

MANUEL V. PANGILINAN Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer EDWARD A. TORTORICI

Executive Director

31 March 2006

Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity

_	Equity attributable to equity holders of the parent									
US\$ millions	lssued share capital	Share premium	Share options issued	Unrealized gains on available-for- sale assets	Unrealized gains on cash flow hedges	Exchange reserve	Accumulated losses	Total	Minority interest	Total equity
Balance at										
1 January 2004										
As previously reported	31.9	958.2	-	-	-	(3.4)		51.1	376.7	427.8
Prior year adjustments	-	-	-	-	-	-	(61.0)	(61.0)	(1.1)	(62.1
As restated	31.9	958.2	-	-	-	(3.4)	(996.6)	(9.9)	375.6	365.7
Changes in equity for 2004: Exchange differences on translating foreign										
operations	-	-	-	-	-	(23.2)	-	(23.2)	(31.9)	(55.1
Net expense recognized										
directly in equity	-	-	-	-	-	(23.2)	-	(23.2)	(31.9)	(55.1
Net profit for the year, as restated	-	-	-	-	-	-	123.9	123.9	44.3	168.2
Total recognized income and expense for the year Dilution and disposal of	-	-	-	-	-	(23.2)	123.9	100.7	12.4	113.1
interests in subsidiary and associated companies	-	-	-	-	-	(33.2)	165.4	132.2	-	132.2
Acquisition of subsidiary companies									7.7	7.7
Change in attributable	-	_	-	-	_	-	_	_	1.1	1.1
interests	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(5.5)	(5.5
Dividends paid to									(00.5)	(00.5
minority shareholders Equity-settled share	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(26.5)	(26.5
option arrangements	_	_	4.4	-	-	-	-	4.4	-	4.4
Balance at										
31 December 2004 (Restated) ⁽¹⁾	31.9	958.2	4.4	_	_	(59.8)	(707.3)	227.4	363.7	591.1

Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity (cont'd)

_			Equity	attributable to ec	ulty noiders of	the parent				
	lssued share capital	Share premium	Share options issued	Unrealized gains on available-for- sale assets	Unrealized gains on cash flow hedges	Exchange reserve	Accumulated losses	Total	Minority interest	Tota equit
Balance at										
31 December 2004										
As previously reported	31.9	958.2	-	-	-	(59.8)		294.6	365.1	659.
Prior year adjustments	-	-	4.4	-	-	-	(71.6)	(67.2)	(1.4)	(68.
As restated ⁽ⁱ⁾	31.9	958.2	4.4	-	-	(59.8)	(707.3)	227.4	363.7	591. ⁻
Adjustments for										
adoption of HKAS 39®	-	-	-	1.7	-	-	32.1	33.8	-	33.
Balance at										
1 January 2005,										
as restated	31.9	958.2	4.4	1.7	-	(59.8)	(675.2)	261.2	363.7	624.9
Changes in equity for 2008 Exchange differences on translating foreign	5:									
operations	-	-	-	-	-	9.7	-	9.7	(17.8)	(8.
Inrealized gains on								. –		
available-for-sale assets Jnrealized gains on	s –	-	-	4.7	-	-	-	4.7	3.7	8.
cash flow hedges	-	-	-	-	4.0	-	-	4.0	-	4.
Acquisition of										
minority interest	-	-	-	-	-	-	(0.7)	(0.7)	(23.3)	(24.)
Net income and expense										
recognized directly										
in equity	-	-	-	4.7	4.0	9.7	(0.7)	17.7	(37.4)	(19.
let profit for the year	-	-	-	-	-	-	103.0	103.0	35.8	138.
otal recognized income a	nd									
expense for the year	-	-	-	4.7	4.0	9.7	102.3	120.7	(1.6)	119.
Dilution of interest in an										
associated company	-	-	-	-	-	(0.8)	-	(0.8)	-	(0.
Acquisition of										
subsidiary companies	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	0.8	0.
Change in attributable										
interests	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(9.2)	(9.
Dividend paid to									(8)	
minority shareholders	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	(29.8)	(29.
ssue of shares upon										
the exercise of		0.0	(0.5)					0.0		
share options	-	0.9	(0.3)	-	-	-	-	0.6	-	0.
Equity-settled share			5.0					5.0		-
option arrangements nterim dividend	-	-	5.2	-	-	-	- (/ 1)	5.2	-	5. (4
	-	_	_	-	_	_	(4.1)	(4.1)	_	(4.
Balance at										
31 December 2005	31.9	959.1	9.3	6.4	4.0	(50.9)	(577.0)	382.8	323.9	706.

The Notes on pages 64 to 116 form an integral part of the Financial Statements.

Company Statement of Changes in Equity

Balance at 31 December 2005	31.9	959.1	9.3	173.8	245.1	1,419.2
Interim dividend	-	-	-	-	(4.1)	(4.1)
Equity-settled share option arrangements	-	-	5.2	-	-	5.2
exercise of share options	-	0.9	(0.3)	-	_	0.6
Issue of shares upon the					000.0	00010
Net profit for the year	-				350.8	350.8
As restated ⁽ⁱ⁾	31.9	958.2	4.4	173.8	(101.6)	1,066.7
Prior year adjustments	-	-	4.4	-	(4.4)	-
Balance at 31 December 2004 As previously reported	31.9	958.2	-	173.8	(97.2)	1,066.7
Balance at 31 December 2004 (Restated) ^(I)	31.9	958.2	4.4	173.8	(101.6)	1,066.7
Equity-settled share option arrangements	_	_	4.4	-	-	4.4
Net profit for the year, as restated	-	-	_	-	130.3	130.3
Balance at 1 January 2004	31.9	958.2	_	173.8	(231.9)	932.0
US\$ millions	share capital	Share premium	options issued	Contributed surplus	(Accumulated losses)	Total
	Issued		Share		Retained profits/	

(i) Refer to Note 2(B).

The Notes on pages 64 to 116 form an integral part of the Financial Statements.

Consolidated Cash Flow Statement

For the year ended 31 December	Natas	2005	2004 (Destate a))(
US\$ millions	Notes		(Restated)
Profit Before Taxation			
From continuing operations		165.4	181.3
From a discontinued operation		-	18.8
Adjustments for:			
Interest expenses		115.2	126.6
Depreciation		62.6	53.1
Foreign exchange and derivative losses, net		42.0	33.4
Loss on dilution of interests in a subsidiary and an associated company		6.3	3.0
Equity-settled share option expense		5.2	4.4
Recognition of prepaid land premiums		4.2	2.2
Loss/(gain) on sale of property and equipment		0.7	(1.8
Amortization of goodwill		-	1.5
Gain on disposal of a discontinued operation		-	(17.1)
Gain on divestments, net		-	(11.0)
Share of profits less losses of associated companies			
From continuing operations		(137.7)	(85.9)
From a discontinued operation		-	(1.7)
(Increase)/decrease in other non-current assets		(16.6)	24.5
Gain on changes in fair value of plantations		(12.3)	(1.7
Interest income		(7.9)	(14.7)
Payments in respect of deferred liabilities and provisions		-	(17.5
Dividend income from available-for-sale assets/investments		(1.0)	_
Others		(26.3)	(5.9)
Operating profit before working capital changes		199.8	291.5
Increase/(decrease) in accounts payable, other payables and accruals		49.0	(48.0
Decrease in accounts receivable, other receivables and prepayments		18.8	29.6
Decrease in pledged deposits		_	1.9
Increase in inventories		(41.0)	(1.9
Net cash generated from operations ⁽ⁱⁱ⁾		226.6	273.1
Interest received		220.0 7.6	14.8
Interest paid		7.6 (101.6)	(120.8
Tax paid		(101.8) (42.4)	(120.8)
Net Cash Inflow from Operating Activities		90.2	125.6

Consolidated Cash Flow Statement (cont'd)

For the year ended 31 December US\$ millions	Notes	2005	2004 (Restated)
Proceeds from termination of derivative transactions		96.3	
Dividend received from an associated company		38.9	_
Compensation received in connection with the establishment of a joint venture		13.3	_
Sale of property and equipment		7.1	7.9
Divestments of subsidiary companies		_	9.1
Increased investments in associated companies	33(A)	(57.3)	-
Purchase of property and equipment		(54.9)	(109.1)
(Acquisitions)/sale of available-for-sale assets/short-term investments		(20.4)	39.9
Acquisition of associated companies	33(B)	(17.6)	_
Deposits for acquisition and increased investments in subsidiary companies	33(C)	(14.9)	(39.1)
Acquisition of subsidiary companies	33(D)	(6.2)	(25.6)
Acquisition of convertible bonds	33(E)	(5.2)	(2010)
Increased investments in subsidiary companies	33(F)	(4.9)	(16.9)
Loans (to)/repaid by associated companies	00(1)	(1.4)	0.5
		(17)	
From continuing operations		(27.2)	(133.3)
From a discontinued operation		· _	15.0
Net Cash Outflow from Investing Activities		(27.2)	(118.3)
Proceeds of new borrowings		601.0	255.9
Issue of shares upon the exercise of share options		0.6	200.0
Shares issued to minority shareholders by a subsidiary company		0.0	0.1
Borrowings repaid		(517.5)	(277.6)
Dividends paid to minority shareholders by subsidiary companies		(29.8)	(26.5)
Dividend paid to shareholders		(29.8)	(20.3)
Decrease in restricted cash		(4.1)	11.2
		4.5	
Net Cash Inflow/(Outflow) from Financing Activities		54.7	(36.9)
Net Increase/(Decrease) in Cash and Cash Equivalents		117.7	(29.6)
Cash and cash equivalents at 1 January		186.6	233.3
Exchange translation		(8.3)	(17.1)
		(0.0)	
Cash and Cash Equivalents at 31 December		296.0	186.6
Representing			
Cash and cash equivalents		296.0	186.6

(i) Refer to Note 2(B).
 (ii) Changes in working capital are stated excluding movements due to acquisition and disposal of subsidiary companies.

The Notes on pages 64 to 116 form an integral part of the Financial Statements.

Notes to the Financial Statements

1. Corporate Information

First Pacific Company Limited is a Hong Kong-based investment and management company with operations located in Southeast Asia. Its principal business interests relate to telecommunications, consumer food products and property and transportations.

The Group comprises the Company and its subsidiary companies.

The Company is a limited liability company incorporated in Bermuda. The address of its registered office is Canon's Court, 22 Victoria Street, Hamilton HM12, Bermuda.

The Company's ordinary shares are listed on the SEHK. Its shares are also available in the United States through ADRs.

2. Basis of Preparation, Summary of Principal Accounting Policies and Changes

(A) Basis of Preparation

The Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with HKFRSs (which also include HKASs and Interpretations) issued by the HKICPA, Hong Kong GAAP and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance and the Listing Rules. The Financial Statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention except for plantations, available-for-sale assets and derivative financial instruments which, as disclosed in the accounting policies below, are stated at fair value. Non-current assets held for sale are stated at the lower of carrying amount and fair value less costs to sell as further explained in Note 2(E)(u). These Financial Statements are presented in United States (U.S.) dollars and rounded to the nearest million (US\$ million) with one decimal place except when otherwise indicated.

(B) Impact of New and Revised HKFRSs

In line with the HKICPA's long-standing policy of working towards full convergence with IFRSs issued by the International Accounting Standards Board, in 2004, the HKICPA has issued a number of new and revised HKASs and HKFRSs (herein collectively referred to as the new HKFRSs) to replace, supplement or cover areas not yet addressed by the SSAPs applicable in Hong Kong up to 31 December 2004.

Accordingly, significant changes to Hong Kong GAAP had been implemented during 2005 as a consequence the new HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA, which became effective for accounting periods commencing on, or after, 1 January 2005. The principal changes to HK GAAP and the new HKFRSs which affect the Group and are adopted for the first time for the current year's Financial Statements are summarized as follows. The 2004 comparatives have been amended as required, in accordance with the relevant requirements.

HKAS 1	"Presentation of Financial Statements"
HKAS 2	"Inventories"
HKAS 7	"Cash Flow Statements"
HKAS 8	"Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors"
HKAS 10	"Events after the Balance Sheet Date"
HKAS 11	"Construction Contracts"
HKAS 12	"Income Taxes"
HKAS 14	"Segment Reporting"
HKAS 16	"Property, Plant and Equipment"
HKAS 17	"Leases"
HKAS 18	"Revenue"
HKAS 19	"Employee Benefits"
HKAS 20	"Accounting for Government Grants and Disclosure of Government Assistance"
HKAS 21	"The Effects of Changes in Foreign Exchange Rates"
HKAS 23	"Borrowing Costs"
HKAS 24	"Related Party Disclosures"
HKAS 27	"Consolidated and Separate Financial Statements"
HKAS 28	"Investments in Associates"
HKAS 29	"Financial Reporting in Hyperinflationary Economies"
HKAS 31	"Interests in Joint Ventures"
HKAS 32	"Financial Instruments: Disclosure and Presentation"
HKAS 33	"Earnings per Share"

HKAS 36	"Impairment of Assets"
HKAS 37	"Provisions, Contingent Liabilities and Contingent Assets"
HKAS 38	"Intangible Assets"
HKAS 39	"Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement"
HKAS 39 Amendment	"Transition and Initial Recognition of Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities"
HKAS 40	"Investment Property"
HKAS 41	"Agriculture"
HKFRS 2	"Share-based Payment"
HKFRS 3	"Business Combinations"
HKFRS 5	"Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations"

The adoption of HKASs 2, 7, 8, 10, 11, 12, 14, 18, 19, 20, 21, 23, 24, 27, 28, 29, 31, 36, 37, 38, 40 and 41 has had no material impact on the accounting policies of the Group and the methods of computation in the Group's consolidated Financial Statements. The impact of adopting the other HKFRSs is summarized as follows:

- HKAS 1 "Presentation of Financial Statements" provides a framework within which an entity assesses how to present fairly the effects of transactions and other events; provides the base criteria for classifying assets and liabilities as current or non-current; prohibits the presentation of income from operating activities and extraordinary items as separate line items in the consolidated profit and loss statement; requires the presentation of share of results of associated companies on an after-tax basis in the consolidated profit and loss statement and specifies the disclosures about the key sources of estimates, uncertainties and the judgments management has made in the process of applying the entity's accounting policies. The standard also affects the presentation of minority interest on the face of the Group's consolidated profit and loss statement, balance sheet and statement of changes in equity and other disclosures. The adoption of HKAS 1 has resulted in changes in the presentation of the Group's consolidated profit and loss statement, balance sheet, statement of changes in equity and cash flow statement, but has had no effect on both the profit attributable to equity holders of the parent for the year ended 31 December 2004 and equity attributable to equity holders of the parent 2004.
- HKAS 16 "Property, Plant and Equipment" provides additional guidance and clarification on recognition and measurement of items of property, plant and equipment. The standard also provides that the cost of an item of property, plant and equipment should include the costs of its dismantlement, removal or restoration – the obligation for which the Group incurs as a consequence of installing the item, or of using the item during a particular period for purposes other than to produce inventories during that period. The adoption of HKAS 16 has effectively reduced the profit attributable to equity holders of the parent for the year ended 31 December 2004 by US\$0.6 million and reduced the equity attributable to equity holders of the parent at 31 December 2004 by US\$2.1 million.
- HKAS 17 "Leases" prescribes the classification of interest in leasehold land as an operating lease if the title of the land is not passed to the Group by the end of the lease term. Prepaid land premiums for land lease payments under operating leases are initially stated at cost and subsequently recognized as expenses on the straight-line basis over the lease term. The adoption of HKAS 17 has resulted in a reclassification of leasehold land from Property and equipment and Other non-current assets of US\$23.3 million and US\$17.7 million, respectively, to Prepaid land premiums in the Group's consolidated balance sheet at 31 December 2004. However, the adoption has had no effect on both the profit attributable to equity holders of the parent for the year ended 31 December 2004 and equity attributable to equity holders of the parent at 31 December 2004.
- HKAS 32 "Financial Instruments: Disclosure and Presentation" covers the disclosure and presentation of all financial instruments. This standard requires more comprehensive disclosures about a company's financial instruments, whether recognized or unrecognized in the financial statements. New disclosure requirements include terms and conditions of financial instruments used, types of risk associated with both recognized and unrecognized financial instruments (market risk, price risk, credit risk, liquidity risk, and cash flow risk), fair value information of both recognized and unrecognized financial instruments (market risk, price risk, credit risk, liquidity risk, and the company's financial risk management policies and objectives. This standard also requires financial instruments to be classified as liabilities or equity in accordance with their substance and not their legal form. HKAS 32 requires retrospective application. The adoption of HKAS 32 has effectively reduced the profit attributable to equity holders of the parent for the year ended 31 December 2004 by US\$5.6 million and reducing the equity attributable to equity holders of the parent at 31 December 2004 by US\$65.1 million.
- HKAS 33 "Earnings per Share" prescribes principles for the determination and presentation of earnings per share. It
 requires separate disclosure of basic and diluted earnings per share from continuing operations on the face of the
 consolidated profit and loss statement. The adoption of HKAS 33 has resulted in changes in the presentation of the
 Group's earnings per share on the face of the consolidated profit and loss statement.

HKAS 39 "Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement" establishes the accounting and reporting standards for recognizing and measuring a company's financial assets and financial liabilities. This standard requires a financial asset or financial liability to be recognized initially at cost, which is the fair value of the consideration given (in the case of an asset) or received (in the case of a liability). Subsequent to initial recognition, the company should continue to measure financial assets at their fair values, except for loans and receivables and held-to-maturity investments, which are measured at cost or amortized cost using the effective interest rate method. Investments in unquoted equity securities are measured at cost less impairment provisions. Financial liabilities are subsequently measured at cost or amortized cost, except for liabilities classified as "at fair value through profit and loss" and derivatives, which are measured at fair value.

HKAS 39 also covers the accounting for derivative instruments. This standard has expanded the definition of a derivative instrument to include derivatives (derivative-like provisions) embedded in non-derivative contracts. Under this standard, every derivative instrument is recorded in the balance sheet as either an asset or liability measured at its fair value. Derivatives that are not designated and do not qualify as hedges are adjusted to fair value through profit and loss. If the derivatives are either offset against the change in fair value of the hedged assets, liabilities, or firm commitments through profit and loss, or recognized in equity until the hedged item is recognized in profit and loss.

The adoption of HKAS 39 has resulted in a change of the Group's accounting policy on the measurement of its various financial assets and liabilities from historical cost to either fair value or amortized cost based on the effective interest rate method. HKAS 39 generally does not permit a company to recognize, derecognize or measure financial assets and liabilities on a retrospective basis. As a result, the Group remeasurement were adjusted to the Group's balance of accumulated losses at 1 January 2005 as required under the transitional provisions of the standard. The adjustments have effectively increased the equity attributable to equity holders of the parent at 1 January 2005 by US\$33.8 million.

- HKFRS 2 "Share-based Payment" requires an entity to recognize expenses in a share-based payment transaction when it obtains the goods or as the services are rendered. The entity shall recognize a corresponding increase in equity if the goods or services were received in an equity-settled transaction, or shall recognize liability if the goods or services were acquired in a cash-settled transaction. Pursuant to the transitional provisions of HKFRS 2, expenses relating to share options granted after 7 November 2002 and not yet fully vested on 1 January 2005 should be accounted for on a retrospective basis. The adoption of HKFRS 2 has effectively reduced the profit attributable to equity holders of the parent for the year ended 31 December 2004 by US\$4.4 million, but has no effect on the equity attributable to equity holders of the parent at 31 December 2004.
- HKFRS 3 "Business Combinations" requires all business combinations within its scope to be accounted for by
 applying the purchase method. In addition, this standard requires the acquirer to initially measure separately the
 identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities at their fair values, at acquisition date, irrespective of the extent
 of any minority interest.

HKFRS 3 also requires goodwill in a business combination to be recognized by an acquirer as an asset from the acquisition date, initially measured as the excess of the cost of the business combination over the acquirer's interest in the net fair value of the acquiree's identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities. Further, the amortization of goodwill acquired in a business combination is prohibited. Instead, goodwill is to be tested annually, or more frequently, if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the asset might be impaired. Goodwill that had been previously eliminated against reserves as a matter of accounting treatment will not be reinstated in the consolidated profit and loss statement upon disposal or impairment of the asset. The adoption of HKFRS 3 has resulted in the Group conducting an impairment review of its goodwill balance at least on an annual basis instead of amortizing its goodwill balance starting from 1 January 2005 and has had no effect on both the profit attributable to equity holders of the parent for the year ended 31 December 2004 and equity attributable to equity holders of the parent at 31 December 2004.

HKFRS 5 "Non-current Assets Held-for-Sale and Discontinued Operations" requires an operation to be classified as
discontinued when the criteria to be classified as held-for-sale have been met or the entity has disposed of the
operation. An item is classified as held for sale if its carrying amount will be recovered principally through a sale
transaction rather than through continuing use. The adoption of HKFRS 5 has resulted in changes in the presentation of
the Group's consolidated profit and loss statement and has had no effect on both the profit attributable to equity holders
of the parent for the year ended 31 December 2004 and equity attributable to equity holders of the parent at 31
December 2004.

(C) Summary of the Impact of Changes in Accounting Policies

(a) Effect on the consolidated balance sheet at 1 January 2005 and 31 December 2005

Effect of new accounting policies	HKAS 1®	HKAS 16®	HKAS 17®	HKAS 32 [®] Interest accretion on	HKAS 39 [®] Remeasurement	HKFRS 2®	
		costs for		convertible	of financial	settled	
Increase/(decrease)		property and	Prepaid land	preferred	assets and	share option	
US\$ millions	Presentation	equipment	premiums	shares	liabilities	arrangements	Total
At 1 January 2005							
Assets							
Property and equipment	-	6.3	(23.3)	-	-	-	(17.0)
Associated companies	-	(0.9)	-	(65.1)	32.6	-	(33.4)
Long-term receivables							
and prepayments	(269.2)	-	-	-	-	-	(269.2)
Accounts receivable, other receivables							
and prepayments (Non-current)	9.2	-	-	-	-	-	9.2
Prepaid land premiums	-	-	41.0	-	-	-	41.0
Available-for-sale assets/							
long-term investments	11.5	-	-	-	-	-	11.5
Other non-current assets	260.0	-	(17.7)	-	(33.7)	-	208.6
Available-for-sale assets/							
short-term investments	(11.5)	-	-	-	-	-	(11.5)
	-	5.4	-	(65.1)	(1.1)	-	(60.8)
Liabilities/Equity							
Long-term borrowings	-	-	-	-	(25.8)	-	(25.8)
Deferred liabilities and provisions	-	7.0	-	-	-	-	7.0
Deferred tax liabilities	-	1.9	-	-	(7.8)	-	(5.9)
Accounts payable,							
other payables and accruals	(18.1)	-	-	-	(1.0)	-	(19.1)
Short-term borrowings	-	-	-	-	(0.3)	-	(0.3)
Current portion of deferred							
liabilities and provisions	18.1	-	-	-	-	-	18.1
Share options issued	-	-	-	-	-	4.4	4.4
Unrealized gains on							
available-for-sale assets	-	-	-	-	1.7	-	1.7
Accumulated losses	-	(2.1)	-	(65.1)	32.1	(4.4)	(39.5)
Minority interest	-	(1.4)	-	-	-	-	(1.4)
	-	5.4	-	(65.1)	(1.1)	-	(60.8)

(i) Adjustments/presentation taken effect retrospectively.

(ii) Adjustments taken effect prospectively from 1 January 2005.

Interes Dismantling accretion o costs for Prepaid convertibl Increase/(decrease) property and land preferre	n ment e of financial	settled share option	nuation of amortization		
costs for Prepaid convertibl Increase/(decrease) property and land preferre	e of financial		amortization		
Increase/(decrease) property and land preferre		00100		Vessels	
	asseis and		and	classified	
LICO millions Descentation and another share		arrange-	reinstatement	as held-	Tatal
US\$ millions Presentation equipment premiums share	s liabilities	ments	of goodwill	for-sale	Total
At 31 December 2005					
Assets					
(ioto)		-	-	(2.9)	(16.6)
Associated companies – (1.6) – (73.) 28.3	-	27.5	-	(18.8)
Long-term receivables and					
prepayments (160.7) – –	- (0.8)	-	-	-	(161.5)
Accounts receivable,					
other receivables and					
prepayments (Non-current) 11.7 – –		-	-	-	11.7
Goodwill – – –		-	3.0	-	3.0
Prepaid land premiums – – 34.5		-	-	-	34.5
Other non-current assets 149.0 – (16.0)	- (2.2)	-	-	-	130.8
Non-current assets held					
for sale – – –		-	-	2.9	2.9
- 3.2 - (73.)) 25.3	-	30.5	-	(14.0)
Liabilities/Equity					
Long-term borrowings – – – –	- (39.8)	-	-	-	(39.8)
Deferred liabilities and	. ,				. ,
provisions – 6.7 –		_	-	_	6.7
	- 1.7	-	-	-	3.4
Derivative liability – – – –	- 39.3	-	-	-	39.3
Accounts payable,					
other payables					
and accruals (15.3) – –	- (1.0)	_	_	_	(16.3)
Current portion of	· · · ·				. ,
deferred liabilities					
and provisions 15.3 – –		_	-	_	15.3
Share premium – – – –		0.3	_	_	0.3
Share options issued – – – –		9.3	_	_	9.3
Unrealized gains on					
available-for-sale					
assets – – –	- 6.4	_	_	_	6.4
Unrealized gains on	0				•
	- 4.0	-	-	_	4.0
Accumulated losses – (3.5) – (73.		(9.6)		_	(52.3)
	- 10.4	(0.0)	1.0	-	9.7
- 3.2 - (73.)) 25.3	-	30.5	-	(14.0)

(b) Effect on the balances of equity at 1 January 2004 and at 1 January 2005

1 °	2	2			
Effect of new accounting policies	HKAS 16	HKAS 32	HKAS 39	HKFRS 2	
		Interest			
	Dismantling	accretion on	Remeasurement		
	costs for	convertible	of financial	Equity-settled	
Increase/(decrease)	property and	preferred	assets and	share option	
US\$ millions	equipment	shares	liabilities	arrangements	Total
At 1 January 2004					
Accumulated losses	(1.5)	(59.5)	-	-	(61.0)
Minority interest	(1.1)	-	-	-	(1.1)
Total equity	(2.6)	(59.5)	-	-	(62.1)
At 1 January 2005					
Share options issued	-	-	-	4.4	4.4
Unrealized gains on available-for-sale assets	-	-	1.7	-	1.7
Accumulated losses	(2.1)	(65.1)	32.1	(4.4)	(39.5)
Minority interest	(1.4)	-	-	-	(1.4)
Total equity	(3.5)	(65.1)	33.8	-	(34.8)

Effect of new accounting policies	HKAS 1	HKAS 16	HKAS 32	HKAS 39	HKFRS 2	HKFRS 3	
		Dismantling	Interest accretion	Remeasure- ment of		Discontinuation of goodwill	
For the year ended		0	on convertible	financial	Equity-settled	amortization	
31 December 2005		property and	preferred	assets and	share option	and	
US\$ millions	Presentation	equipment	shares	liabilities	arrangements	reinstatement	Total
Increase in cost of sales	_	(1.2)	-	_	_	-	(1.2
Decrease in loss on							
dilutions and divestments, net	-	-	-	-	-	26.8	26.8
(Increase)/decrease in							
administrative expenses	-	-	-	(9.3)	(5.2)	3.0	(11.5
Decrease in other operating							
expenses, net	-	-	-	2.2	-	-	2.2
Decrease in net							
borrowing costs	-	-	-	3.3	-	-	3.3
(Decrease)/increase in							
share of profits less							
losses of associated							
companies	(19.2)	(1.0)	(11.7)	(12.3)	-	0.8	(43.4
Decrease/(increase) in							
taxation	19.2	0.5	3.8	(5.1)	-	(0.1)	18.3
(Decrease)/increase in							
profit for the year	-	(1.7)	(7.9)	(21.2)	(5.2)	30.5	(5.5
Attributable to:							
Equity holders of the parent	-	(1.4)		(27.8)	(5.2)		(12.8
Minority interest	-	(0.3)	-	6.6	-	1.0	7.3
(Decrease)/increase in							
profit for the year	-	(1.7)	(7.9)	(21.2)	(5.2)	30.5	(5.5
(Decrease)/Increase in							
Earnings per Share							
Attributable to Equity							
Holders of the Parent							
(U.S. cents)							
Basic	-	(0.04)		(0.87)	(0.16)		(0.40
Diluted	-	(0.04)	(0.25)	(0.87)	(0.16)	0.92	(0.40

(c) Effect on the consolidated profit and loss statement for the years ended 31 December 2005 and 2004

Effect of new accounting policies	HKAS 1	HKAS 16	HKAS 32	HKFRS 2	HKFRS 5	
		Dismantling	Interest			
		costs	accretion on		Reclassification	
For the year ended		for property	convertible	Equity-settled	of a	
31 December 2004		and	preferred	share option	discontinued	
US\$ millions	Presentation	equipment	shares	arrangements	operation	Total
Decrease in gain						
on disposal of a						
discontinued operation,						
divestments and						
dilutions, net	-	-	-	-	(17.1)	(17.1)
Increase in administrative					· · · · ·	, , ,
expenses	-	(0.8)	-	(4.4)	-	(5.2)
Decrease in share of		. ,		· · /		, , ,
profits less losses						
of associated companies	(22.4)	(0.4)	(8.2)	-	(1.7)	(32.7)
Decrease in taxation	22.4	0.4	2.6	-	-	25.4
Increase in profit from						
a discontinued operation	-	-	-	-	18.8	18.8
Decrease in profit for the year	-	(0.8)	(5.6)	(4.4)	-	(10.8)
Attributable to:						
Equity holders of the parent	-	(0.6)	(5.6)	(4.4)	-	(10.6)
Minority interest	-	(0.2)	-	-	-	(0.2)
Decrease in profit for the year	-	(0.8)	(5.6)	(4.4)	-	(10.8)
Decrease in						
Earnings per Share						
Attributable to Equity						
Holders of the Parent						
(U.S. cents)						
Basic	-	(0.02)	(0.17)	(0.14)	-	(0.33)
Diluted	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A

N/A: Not applicable

(D) Impact of Issued But Not Yet Effective HKFRSs

The Group has not applied the following new and revised HKFRSs, that have been issued but are not yet effective, to these Financial Statements. Unless otherwise stated, these HKFRSs are effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2006:

HKAS 1 Amendment	"Capital Disclosures"
HKAS 19 Amendment	"Actuarial Gains and Losses, Group Plans and Disclosures"
HKAS 39 Amendment	"Cash Flow Hedge Accounting of Forecast Intragroup Transactions"
HKAS 39 Amendment	"The Fair Value Option"
HKAS 39 and HKFRS 4 Amendments	"Financial Instruments: Recognition and Measurement and Insurance Contracts – Financial Guarantee Contracts"
HKFRSs 1 & 6 Amendments	"First-time Adoption of Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards and
	Exploration for and Evaluation of Mineral Resources"
HKFRS 6	"Exploration for and Evaluation of Mineral Resources"
HKFRS 7	"Financial Instruments: Disclosures"
HK(IFRIC)-Int 4	"Determining whether an Arrangement contains a Lease"
HK(IFRIC)-Int 5	"Rights to Interests Arising from Decommissioning, Restoration and Environmental Rehabilitation Funds"
HK(IFRIC)-Int 6	"Liabilities Arising from Participating in a Specific Market – Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment"
HK(IFRIC)-Int 7	"Applying the Restatement Approach under HKAS 29 Financial Reporting in Hyperinflationary Economics"

71

The HKAS 1 Amendment shall be applied for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2007. The revised standard will affect the disclosures about qualitative information about the Group's objective, policies and processes for managing capital; quantitative data about what the Company regards as capital; and compliance with any capital requirements and the consequences of any non-compliance.

HKFRS 7 incorporates the disclosure requirements of HKAS 32 relating to financial instruments. This HKFRS shall be applied for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2007.

The HKAS 39 Amendment regarding the fair value option restricts the designation of any financial asset or financial liability as measured at fair value through profit and loss, unless certain conditions can be met.

The HKAS 19 Amendment, HKAS 39 Amendments regarding cash flow hedge accounting of forecast intragroup transactions and financial guarantee contracts, HKFRSs 1 and 6 Amendments, HKFRS 6, HK(IFRIC)-Int 5, HK(IFRIC)-Int 6 and HK(IFRIC)-Int 7 do not apply to the activities of the Group. HK(IFRIC)-Int 6 shall be applied for annual periods beginning on or after 1 December 2005.

Except as stated above, the Group expects that the adoption of the pronouncements listed above will not have any significant impact on the Group's Financial Statements in the period of initial application.

(E) Summary of Principal Accounting Policies

(a) Basis of consolidation

The consolidated Financial Statements include the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiary companies for the year ended 31 December 2005. All significant intercompany transactions and balances within the Group are eliminated on consolidation.

A subsidiary company is an entity controlled by the Company. Control exists when the Company has the power to govern the financial and operating policies of the entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities.

The results of subsidiary companies acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated profit and loss statement from the effective date of acquisition, being the date on which the Group obtains control, or up to the effective date of disposal, as appropriate. The gain or loss on the disposal of a subsidiary company represents the difference between the net proceeds from sale and the Group's share of its net assets, including the attributable carrying amount of goodwill.

The acquisition of subsidiary companies during the year has been accounted for using the purchase method of accounting. This method involves allocating the cost of the business combinations to the fair value of the assets acquired, and liabilities and contingent liabilities assumed at the date of acquisition. The cost of the acquisition is measured at the aggregate of the fair value of the assets given and liabilities incurred or assumed at the date of exchange, plus costs directly attributable to the acquisition.

Minority interest represents the interests of minority shareholders in the results and net assets of the Company's subsidiary companies.

In the Company's balance sheet, investments in subsidiary companies are stated at cost less any provision for impairment losses. The results of subsidiary companies are accounted for by the Company on the basis of dividends received and receivable.

(b) Cash and cash equivalents

For the purpose of the balance sheets, cash and cash equivalents comprise cash on hand and at banks, including term deposits, which are not restricted as to use.

For the purpose of the consolidated cash flow statement, cash and cash equivalents comprise cash on hand and demand deposits, and short-term highly liquid investments which are readily convertible into known amounts of cash, are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value, and have a short maturity of generally less than three months when acquired, less bank overdrafts which are repayable on demand and which form an integral part of the Group's cash management.

(c) Inventories

Inventories are stated at the lower of cost and net realizable value. Cost is calculated using the first-in, first-out method, the weighted-average method or the moving average method, and in case of work in progress and finished goods, comprises direct materials, direct labour and an appropriate proportion of overheads. The cost of goods purchased for resale includes costs incurred in bringing the goods to their present location. Net realizable value is determined on the basis of current anticipated sales prices less estimates of costs to completion and selling expenses.

(d) Property and equipment

Freehold land is stated at cost and is not depreciated. Other property and equipment is stated at cost less accumulated impairment losses and accumulated depreciation, calculated on the straight-line basis at annual rates estimated to write off their book values to residual values over their expected useful lives. Details of depreciation rates are given in Note 12(A).

The initial cost of property and equipment comprises its purchase price and any costs directly attributable in bringing the asset to its working condition and location for its intended use. Cost also includes asset retirement obligation, interest on borrowed funds used during the construction period and qualified borrowing costs from foreign exchange losses related to foreign currency-denominated liabilities used to acquire such assets. Major costs incurred in restoring property and equipment to their normal working condition are charged to the profit and loss statement. Improvements are capitalized and depreciated over their expected useful lives to the Group. When assets are sold or retired, their costs and accumulated depreciation, amortization and impairment losses, if any, are eliminated from the accounts and any gain or loss resulting from their disposal is included in the profit and loss statement.

Where parts of an item of property and equipment have different useful lives, the cost of that item is allocated on a reasonable basis among the parts and each part is depreciated separately.

Residual values, useful lives and the depreciation method are reviewed periodically to ensure that the periods and method of depreciation are consistent with the expected pattern of economic benefits from items of property and equipment.

(e) Plantations

Oil palm plantations are classified into immature and mature plantations. Immature plantations are reclassified as mature plantations when they start to produce fresh fruit bunches at an average of at least four tons per hectare in one year. On average, an oil palm plantation takes about four years to reach maturity from the time of planting. Both immature and mature plantations are stated at fair value less estimated point-of-sale costs. The fair value of plantations is determined based on the present value of their expected net cash inflows. Net increments or decrements in the fair value of plantations are included in the profit and loss statement.

Rubber plantations are considered mature five to six years from the time of planting in the field.

(f) Associated companies

An associated company is an entity, not being a subsidiary company, in which the Group has a substantial long-term interest of generally not less than twenty per cent in the equity voting rights and over whose management the Group is in a position to exercise significant influence, including participation in the financial and operating policy decisions.

Investments in associates are accounted for by the equity method of accounting and are initially recognized at cost. The Group's investment in associated companies includes goodwill (net of any accumulated impairment loss) identified on acquisition. The Group's share of its associated companies' post-acquisition profits or losses is recognized in the consolidated profit and loss statement, and its share of post-acquisition movements in reserves is recognized in consolidated reserves. The cumulative post-acquisition movements are adjusted against the carrying amount of the investment. Income from associated companies is stated in the consolidated profit and loss statement as the Group's share of profits less losses of associated companies.

Where there has been a change recognized directly in the associated companies' equity, the Group will recognize its share of any changes and disclose this, when applicable in the consolidated statement of changes in equity.

Equity accounting is discontinued when the carrying amount of the investment in an associated company reaches zero, unless the Group has incurred obligations or guaranteed obligations in respect of the associated company.

(g) Asset retirement obligations

The net present value of legal obligations associated with the retirement of an item of property and equipment that resulted from the acquisition, construction or development and the normal operation of property and equipment is recognized in the period in which it is incurred.

(h) Income tax

Income tax comprises current and deferred taxes. Income tax is recognized in the profit and loss statement, or in equity if it relates to items that are recognized directly in equity.

Current tax assets and liabilities for the current and prior periods are measured at the amount expected to be recovered from or paid to the taxation authorities.

Deferred tax liabilities are provided, using the liability method, on all taxable temporary differences (with limited exceptions) arising between the tax bases of assets and liabilities and their carrying values for financial reporting purposes.

Deferred tax assets are recognized for all deductible temporary differences, carryforward of unused tax assets and unused tax losses (with limited exceptions). The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at each balance sheet date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax assets to be utilized. Conversely, previously unrecognized deferred tax assets are recognized to the extent that it is probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax asset to be utilized.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply to the period when the asset is realized or the liability is settled, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted at the balance sheet date.

(i) Provisions and contingent liabilities

A provision is recognized when the Group has a present legal or constructive obligation as a result of a past event, it is probable that an outflow of resources will be required to settle the obligation, and a reliable estimate of the amount can be made. When the effect of discounting is material, the amount recognized for a provision is the present value, at the balance sheet date, of the future expenditures expected to be required to settle the obligation. The increase in the discounted present value amount, arising from the passage of time, is included in finance costs in the profit and loss statement.

Where it is not probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required, or the amount cannot be estimated reliably, the obligation is disclosed as a contingent liability, unless the probability of outflow is remote.

(j) Impairment of assets

An assessment is made at each balance sheet date of whether there is any indication of impairment of assets including property and equipment, investments, goodwill and other long-lived assets, or whether there is any indication that an impairment loss previously recognized for an asset in prior years may no longer exist or may have decreased. If any such indication exists, the asset's recoverable amount is estimated. An asset's recoverable amount is calculated as the higher of the asset's fair value less costs to sell and value in use.

An impairment loss is recognized only if the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount. An impairment loss is charged to the profit and loss statement in the period in which it arises, unless the asset is carried at a revalued amount, then the impairment loss is accounted for in accordance with the relevant accounting policy for that revalued asset.

A previously recognized impairment loss of all assets other than goodwill is reversed only if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the recoverable amount of the asset. However, this is limited and will not give rise to an amount higher than the carrying amount that would have been determined (net of any depreciation/amortization), had no impairment loss been recognized for the asset in prior years.

A reversal of an impairment loss is credited to the profit and loss statement in the period in which it arises, unless the asset is carried at a revalued amount, in which case the reversal of the impairment loss is accounted for in accordance with the relevant accounting policy for that revalued asset.

(k) Accounting for acquisition and disposal

(I) Results

The results of subsidiary or associated companies acquired or sold are accounted for from or to the effective date of acquisition or disposal.

(II) Fair value adjustments

On the acquisition of a subsidiary company or an interest in an associated company, the acquisition cost is allocated to the fair value of the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities acquired.

(III) Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of the cost of the acquisition over the Group's share of the fair values of the identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities acquired as at the date of acquisition. Following initial recognition, goodwill is measured at cost less any accumulated impairment losses. Upon adoption of HKFRS 3, goodwill is no longer amortized. The carrying amount of accumulated amortization of goodwill at 1 January 2005 is eliminated with a corresponding decrease in the cost of goodwill amount on that date. Goodwill is reviewed for impairment, annually or more frequently if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying value may be impaired and its amount will be written down for impairment when it is considered necessary. A previously recognized impairment loss for goodwill is not reversed.

Any excess of the Group's interest in the net fair value of the acquirees' identifiable assets, liabilities and contingent liabilities over the cost of the acquisition, after reassessment, is recognized immediately in the consolidated profit and loss statement.

In the case of associated companies, goodwill is included in the carrying amount thereof, rather than as a separately identified asset on the consolidated balance sheet.

Prior to the adoption of SSAP 30 "Business Combinations" in 2001, goodwill arising on acquisition was eliminated against the consolidated retained profits in the year of acquisition. On the adoption of HKFRS 3, such goodwill remains eliminated against the consolidated retained profits and is not recognized in profit or loss when all or part of the business to which the goodwill relates is disposed of or when a cash-generating unit to which the goodwill relates becomes impaired.

(l) Foreign currencies

(I) Functional and presentational currency

Items included in the financial statements of each of the Group's entities are measured using the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates (the "functional currency"). The consolidated financial statements are presented in the currency of United States dollars, which is the Company's functional and presentation currency.

(II) Transactions and balances

Foreign currency transactions are translated into the functional currency using the exchange rates prevailing at the dates of the transactions. Foreign exchange gains and losses resulting from the settlement of such transactions and from the translation at year-end exchange rates of monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are recognized in the profit and loss statement.

(III) Group companies

The results and financial position of all the group entities (none of which has the currency of a hyperinflationary economy) that have a functional currency different from the presentation currency are translated into the presentation currency as follows:

- (i) assets and liabilities for each balance sheet presented are translated at the closing rate at the date of that balance sheet;
- (ii) income and expenses for each profit and loss statement are translated at average exchange rates; and
- (iii) all resulting exchange differences are recognized as a separate component of equity. On consolidation, exchange differences arising from the translation of the net investment in foreign entities, and of borrowings and other currency instruments designated as hedges of such investments, are taken to equity. When a foreign operation is sold, such exchange differences are recognized in the profit and loss statement as part of the gain or loss on disposal.

Goodwill and fair value adjustments arising on the acquisition of a foreign entity are treated as assets and liabilities of the foreign entity and are translated at the closing rate.

(m) Turnover and revenue recognition

Turnover represents the amounts received and receivable from the sale of goods and properties and the rendering of services to third parties, falling within the ordinary activities of the Group's businesses. Turnover from sales is recognized when the ownership of goods sold has been transferred to the buyer. Turnover from services is recognized when it can be measured reliably by reference to stages of completion for the rendering of the said services.

(n) Segmental information

A segment is a distinguishable component of the Group that is engaged either in providing certain products or services (business segment), or in providing products or services within a particular economic environment (geographical segment), which is subject to risks and rewards that are different from those of other segments.

Segment revenue, expenses, results, assets and liabilities include items directly attributable to a segment as well as those that can be allocated on a reasonable basis to that segment. They are determined before intra-group balances and intra-group transactions are eliminated as part of the consolidation process.

Segment capital expenditure is the total cost incurred during the year to acquire segment assets that are expected to be used for more than one year. Head Office and other items mainly comprise Head Office assets, borrowings and overheads.

(o) Leases

Leases, where substantially all of the risks and rewards of ownership of assets remain with the lessor, are accounted for as operating leases. Where the Group is the lessee, rentals payable under operating leases are recorded in the profit and loss statement on the straight-line basis over the lease terms.

Prepaid land premiums for land lease payments under operating leases are initially stated at cost and subsequently recognized as expenses on the straight-line basis over the lease terms.

Lease obligations having provisions for bargain purchase options, ownership transfer at the end of the lease term, or minimum lease payments, which approximate the fair market value of the property are capitalized. The related obligations are recognized as liabilities. Finance lease payments are apportioned between the finance charges and reduction of the lease liability so as to achieve a constant rate of interest on the remaining balance of the liability. A finance lease gives rise to a depreciation expense for the asset as well as a borrowing cost for each period. Finance charges are charged directly to current operations. The depreciation policy for leased assets is consistent with that for depreciable assets that are owned.

(p) Employee benefits

(I) Pension obligations

The Group operates defined contribution and defined benefit retirement schemes.

Contributions to defined contribution schemes by the Group and employees are calculated as a percentage of the employees' basic salaries. The Group's contributions to defined contribution schemes are expensed as incurred and are reduced by contributions forfeited by those employees who leave the schemes prior to the contributions vesting fully.

Contributions to defined benefit schemes are determined based on the value of the retirement scheme assets and estimates of the effects of future events on the actuarial present value of accrued pension obligations, and are determined on the basis of actuarial valuations using the projected unit credit method. The costs of defined benefit schemes are charged against profit on a systematic basis so as to be spread over the expected remaining service lives of the employees affected. Actuarial gains and losses are recognized immediately in the profit and loss statement as and when they occur.

(II) Long service payments

Certain of the Group's employees are eligible for long service payments in the event of the termination of their employment. A provision is recognized in respect of the probable future long service payments expected to be made. The provision is the best estimate of the probable future payments that have been earned by the employees from their service to the Group at the balance sheet date.

(III) Equity-settled transactions

The cost of equity-settled transactions with employees is measured by reference to the fair value of the stock options at the date at which they are granted. Fair value is determined using an option-pricing model. In valuing equity-settled transactions, no account is taken of any performance conditions, other than conditions linked to the price of the relevant shares (market conditions).

The cost of equity-settled transactions is recognized, together with a corresponding increase in equity, over the period in which the performance conditions are fulfilled, ending on the date on which the relevant employees become fully entitled to the award (vesting date). The cumulative expense recognized for equity-settled transactions at each reporting date until the vesting date reflects the extent to which the vesting period has expired and the number of awards that will ultimately vest, based on the best available estimate.

No expense is recognized for awards that do not ultimately vest, except for awards where vesting is conditional upon a market condition, which are treated as vesting irrespective of whether or not the market condition is satisfied, provided that all other performance conditions are satisfied.

Where the terms of an equity-settled award are modified, an expense, as a minimum, is recognized as if the terms had not been modified. An expense is recognized for any increase in the value of the transactions as a result of the modification, as measured at the date of modification.

Where an equity-settled award is cancelled, it is treated as if it had vested on the date of cancellation, and any expense not yet recognized for the award is recognized immediately. However, if a new award is substituted for the cancelled award, and designated as a replacement award on the date that it is granted, the cancelled and new awards are treated as if they were a modification of the original award, as described in the previous paragraph.

(IV) Cash-settled transactions

The Group's associated companies grants share appreciation rights (SARs) to eligible key executives and advisors, and recognize the services received and the liability to pay for those services, as the eligible key executives and advisors render services during the vesting period. The liability is measured, initially and at each reporting date until settled, at the fair value of the SARs, by applying an option valuation model, taking into account the terms and conditions on which the SARs were granted, and the extent to which the eligible key executives and advisors have rendered service to date. Until settled, any changes in fair value at each reporting date will be recognized in the profit and loss statement.

(V) Paid leave carried forward

The Group provides paid annual leave to its employees under their employment contracts on a calendar year basis. Under certain circumstances, such leave which remains untaken as at the balance sheet date is permitted to be carried forward and utilized by the respective employees in the following year. An accrual is made at the balance sheet date for the expected future cost of such paid leave earned during the year by the employees and carried forward.

(q) Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs are interest and other costs incurred in connection with the borrowing of funds. Other costs include exchange differences on foreign currency borrowings. Exchange differences arising from foreign currency borrowings are included in borrowing costs to the extent that they are regarded as an adjustment to interest costs.

Borrowing costs are expensed in the profit and loss statement in the year in which they are incurred, except to the extent that they are capitalized as being directly attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of an asset which necessarily takes a substantial period of time to prepare for its intended use or sale.

(r) Financial assets/investments and financial liabilities

Applicable to the year ended 31 December 2004:

Short-term investments are securities stated at fair value. At each balance sheet date, the unrealized gains and losses arising from changes in fair values of short-term investments are recognized in the consolidated profit and loss statement.

The gains or losses on the disposals of short-term investments, representing the difference between the net sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the investments, are recognized in the consolidated profit and loss statement as they arise.

Applicable to the year ended 31 December 2005:

The Group recognizes a financial asset or a financial liability in the consolidated balance sheet when the Group becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument and derecognize a financial asset when the Group no longer control the contractual rights to the cash flows that comprise the financial instrument which is normally the case when the instrument is sold, or all the cash flows attributable to the instrument have already expired or are passed through to an independent third party. A financial liability (or a part of a financial liability) is derecognized when the obligation is extinguished. In the case of a regular way purchase or sale of financial assets, recognition and derecognition, as applicable, are done using settlement date accounting.

Financial assets in the scope of HKAS 39 are classified as financial assets at fair value through profit and loss, loans and receivables, held-to-maturity investments, and available-for-sale financial assets, as appropriate. Financial assets or financial liabilities are recognized initially at fair value. Transaction costs are included in the initial measurement of all financial assets and liabilities, except for financial instruments measured at fair value through profit and loss. Fair value is determined by reference to the transaction price or other market prices. If such market prices are not reliably determinable, the fair value of the consideration is estimated as the sum of all future cash payments or receipts, discounted using the prevailing market rates of interest for similar instruments with similar maturities.

After initial recognition, the following financial assets and liabilities are measured at amortized cost using the effective interest rate method: (i) loans and receivables; (ii) held-to-maturity investments; and (iii) financial liabilities other than liabilities measured at fair values through profit and loss, whereas available-for-sale assets are measured at fair value with gains or losses being recognized as a separate component of equity until the investment is derecognized or until the investment is determined to be impaired at which time the cumulative gain or loss previously reported in equity is included in the profit and loss statement.

Investments in unquoted equity securities and derivatives linked thereon are measured at cost.

Amortizations of discounts and premiums are taken directly to the consolidated profit or loss statement. Changes in the fair value of financial assets and liabilities measured at fair value of (i) all derivatives (except for those eligible for hedge accounting); (ii) other items intended to be actively traded; and (iii) any item designated as held "at fair value through profit and loss" at origination, are taken directly to the profit or loss statement. Changes in the fair value of available-for-sale securities are recognized in equity, except for the foreign exchange fluctuations on available-for-sale debt securities and the interest component which is taken directly to net profit or loss for the period based on the asset's effective yield.

Financial assets and liabilities include financial instruments which may be a primary instrument, such as receivables, payables and equity securities, or a derivative instrument, such as financial options, futures and forwards, interest rate swaps and currency swaps.

Financial instruments are classified as a financial liability, or a financial asset or an equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangement. Financial instruments that contain both liability and equity elements are classified separately as financial liabilities, financial assets or equity instruments. Interest, dividends, gains and losses relating to a financial instrument or a component that is a financial liability, are reported as expense or income. Distributions to holders of financial instruments classified as equity are charged directly to equity. Financial instruments are offset when the Group has a legally enforceable right to offset and the Group intends to settle either on a net basis or to realize the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

(s) Derivative instruments

The Group uses derivative financial instruments such as long-term currency swaps, foreign currency options, interest rate swaps and forward currency contracts to hedge its risks associated with foreign currency and interest rate fluctuations. Such derivative financial instruments are stated at fair value.

The criteria for a derivative instrument to be classified as a hedge include: (i) the hedge transaction is expected to be highly effective in achieving offsetting changes in fair value or cash flows attributable to the hedged risk, (ii) the effectiveness of the hedge can be reliably measured, (iii) there is adequate documentation of the hedging relationships at the inception of the hedge, and (iv) for cash flow hedges, the forecast transaction that is subject of the hedge must be highly probable and must present an exposure to variations in cash flows that could ultimately affect profit or loss.

For purposes of hedge accounting, hedges are classified as either fair value hedges where they hedge the exposure to changes in the fair value of a recognized asset or liability and firm commitment; or cash flow hedges where they hedge exposure to variability in cash flows that is either attributable to a particular risk associated with a recognized asset or liability or a forecasted transaction.

In relation to fair value hedges which meet the conditions for special hedge accounting, any gain or loss from re-measuring the hedging instrument at fair value is recognized immediately in the profit and loss statement. Any gain or loss on the hedged item attributable to the hedged risk is adjusted against the carrying amount of the hedged item and recognized in the profit and loss statement.

In relation to cash flow hedges, the portion of the gain or loss on the hedging instrument that is determined to be an effective hedge is recognized directly in equity and the ineffective portion is recognized in consolidated profit or loss statement. The gains or losses that are accumulated in equity are transferred to the profit and loss statement in the same period in which the hedged item affects the profit or loss.

For derivatives that do not qualify for hedge accounting, any gains or losses arising from changes in fair value are taken directly to the profit and loss statement.

Hedge accounting is discontinued when the hedging instrument expires or is sold, terminated or exercised, or no longer qualifies for hedge accounting. At that point in time, any cumulative gain or loss on the hedging instrument recognized in equity is kept in equity until the forecast transaction occurs. If the forecast transaction is no longer expected to occur, any net cumulative gain or loss previously recognized in equity is transferred to the profit and loss statement.

(t) Related parties

A party is considered to be related to the Group if:

- directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, the party (i) controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with, the Group; (ii) has an interest in the Company that gives it significant influence over the Group; or (iii) has joint control over the Group;
- (II) the party is an associate;
- (III) the party is a jointly-controlled entity;
- (IV) the party is a member of the key management personnel of the Group;
- (V) the party is a close member of the family of any individual referred to in (I) or (IV);
- (VI) the party is an entity that is controlled, jointly controlled or significantly influenced by or for which significant voting power in such entity resides with, directly or indirectly, any individual referred to in (IV) or (V); or
- (VII) the party is a post-employment benefit plan for the benefit of employees of the Company/Group, or of any entity that is a related party of the Group.

(u) Non-current assets held for sale

Non-current assets held for sale represent assets having carrying amounts which will be recovered principally through a sale transaction rather than through continuing use. For this to be the case, the asset must be available for immediate sale in its present condition subject only to terms that are usual and customary for the sale of such assets and its sale must be highly probable. Non-current assets held for sale are stated at the lower of its carrying amount and fair value less costs to sell.

3. Significant Accounting Judgments and Estimates

(A) Judgments

In the process of applying the Group's accounting policies, management has made the following judgments, apart from those involving estimations, which have significant effect on the amounts recognized in the Financial Statements:

Classification of financial assets and financial liabilities

The Group determines the classification of certain of assets and liabilities as financial assets and financial liabilities by judging whether they meet the definition of financial assets and financial liabilities set out in HKAS 39. Accordingly, the financial assets and financial liabilities are accounted for in accordance with the Group's accounting policies set out in Note 2(E)(r) to the Financial Statements.

(B) Estimation Uncertainty

The key assumptions concerning the future and other key sources of estimation uncertainty at the balance sheet date, that have a significant risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are discussed below.

(a) Estimating useful lives and residual values of property and equipment

The Group estimates the useful lives and residual values of its property and equipment based on the period over which the assets are expected to be available for use. The estimated useful lives and residual values of the property and equipment are reviewed annually and are updated if expectations differ from previous estimates due to physical wear and tear, technical or commercial obsolescence and legal or other limits on the use of the assets. In addition, the Group's estimation of the useful lives and residual values of its property and equipment is based on its collective assessment of industry practice, internal technical evaluation and experience with similar assets. It is possible, however, that future results of operations could be materially affected by changes in those estimates brought about by changes in factors mentioned above. The amounts and timing of recorded expenses for any period would be affected by changes in these factors and circumstances. A reduction in the estimated useful lives and residual values of the Group's property and equipment would increase its recorded depreciation expenses and decrease its non-current assets.

(b) Assets impairment

Hong Kong GAAP requires that an impairment review be performed when certain impairment indication is present. In case of goodwill, such assets are subject to yearly impairment test and whenever there is an indication that such asset may be impaired.

Purchase accounting requires extensive use of accounting estimates to allocate the purchase price to the fair market values of the assets and liabilities purchased, including intangible assets and contingent liabilities. The Group's business acquisitions have resulted in goodwill, which in the past affected its results of operations for the amount of periodic amortization expense. However, the Group no longer amortizes goodwill under Hong Kong GAAP effective 1 January 2005. Instead, goodwill is subject to a periodic impairment test.

Determining the fair value of property and equipment and plantations at the date of acquisition, which requires the determination of future cash flows expected to be generated from the continued use (i.e., value in use) and ultimate disposition of such assets, requires the Group to make estimates and assumptions that can materially affect its consolidated financial statements. Future events could cause the Group to conclude that property and equipment and plantations associated with an acquired business is impaired. Any resulting impairment loss could have a material adverse impact on its financial condition and results of operations.

The preparation of estimated future cash flows involves significant estimations. While the Group believes that its assumptions are appropriate and reasonable, significant changes in its assumptions may materially affect its assessment of recoverable values and may lead to future additional impairment charges under Hong Kong GAAP.

(c) Deferred tax assets

The Group reviews the carrying amounts at each balance sheet date and reduces deferred tax assets to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profit will be available to allow all or part of the deferred tax assets to be utilized. However, there is no assurance that the Group will generate sufficient taxable profit to allow all or part of its recognized deferred tax assets to be utilized.

(d) Financial assets and liabilities

Hong Kong GAAP requires that the Group carries certain of its financial assets and liabilities at fair value, which requires extensive use of accounting estimates. While significant components of fair value measurement were determined using verifiable objective evidence (i.e., foreign exchange rates and interest rates), the amount of changes in fair value would differ if the Group utilized different valuation methodology. Any changes in fair value of these financial assets and liabilities would affect directly the Group's consolidated profit and loss and equity.

(e) Estimating allowances for doubtful accounts

The Group estimates the allowance for doubtful accounts related to its trade receivables based on two methods. The amounts calculated using each of these methods are combined to determine the total amount it provide. First, the Group evaluate specific accounts where it has information that certain customers are unable to meet their financial obligations. In these cases, the Group uses judgment, based on the best available facts and circumstances, including but not limited to, the length of its relationship with the customer and the customer's current credit status based on third party credit reports and known market factors, to record specific provisions for customers against amounts due to reduce its receivable amounts that the Group expects to collect. These specific provisions are re-evaluated and adjusted as additional information received affects the amounts estimated. Second, a provision is established as a certain percentage of age of status of receivables. This percentage is based on a collective assessment of historical collection, write-off, experience and changes in its customer payment terms.

The amounts and timing of recorded expenses for any period would differ if the Group utilized different estimates. An increase in the Group's allowance for doubtful accounts would increase its recorded operating expenses and decrease its current assets.

(f) Estimating allowances for inventories

The Group estimates the allowance for inventories based on the best available facts and circumstances, including but not limited to, the inventories' own conditions (i.e. whether they are damaged or become wholly or partially obsolete), their market selling prices, estimated costs of completion and estimated costs to be incurred for their sale. The provisions are re-evaluated and adjusted as additional information received affects the amount estimated.

(g) Pension and other retirement benefits

The determination of the Group's obligation and cost for defined benefits is dependent on its selection of certain assumptions used by actuaries in calculating such amounts. Those assumptions include among others, discount rates, expected returns on plan assets, rates of salary and pension increase and average remaining working lives of employees. In accordance with Hong Kong GAAP, actual results that differ from the Group's assumptions are recognized immediately in the profit and loss statement as and when they occur. While the Group believes that its assumptions are reasonable and appropriate, significant differences in the Group's actual experience or significant changes in the Group's assumptions may materially affect its pension and other retirement obligations.

(h) Income taxes

Significant estimation is required in determining the Group's provision for income taxes. There are many transactions and calculations for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain during the ordinary course of business. The Group recognizes liabilities for anticipated tax audit issues based on estimates of whether additional taxes will be due. Where the final tax outcome of these matters is different from the amounts that were initially recorded, such differences will impact the income tax in the period in which such determination is made.

(i) Measurement of fair value of plantations

Hong Kong GAAP requires that the Group carries its plantations at fair value less estimated point-of-sale costs, which requires extensive use of accounting estimates. Significant components of fair value measurement were determined using assumptions including average life of plantations, yield per hectare, plantation area and discount rates. The amount of changes in fair value would differ if the Group utilized different assumptions. Any changes in fair value of these plantations would affect directly the Group's profit and loss and equity.

(j) Derivative liabilities

Hong Kong GAAP requires that the Group carries its option embedded in the Exchangeable Notes issued, at fair value, which requires extensive use of accounting estimates. Significant components of fair value measurement were determined using assumptions including the trading price of the Exchangeable Notes and expected volatility of the underlying PLDT share price, and the average market interest rate. The amount of changes in fair value would differ if the Group utilized different assumptions. Any changes in fair value of the Exchangeable Notes would affect directly the Group's profit and loss and equity.

(k) Equity-settled share option expense

Hong Kong GAAP requires that the Group carries its share options issued by the Company and its subsidiary companies, at fair value, which requires extensive use of accounting estimates. Significant components of fair value measurement were determined using assumptions including expected volatility and dividend yield and average risk-free interest rate. The amount of changes in fair value would differ if the Group utilized different assumptions. Any changes in fair value of the share options would affect directly the Group's profit and loss.

4. Turnover and Segmental Information

US\$ millions	2005	2004
Turnover Sale of goods and properties Rendering of services	1,946.3 39.8	2,022.5 32.1
Total	1,986.1	2,054.6

Segmental Information

Segmental information, relating to the Group's business and geographic segments, follows. Analysis by business segment is the Group's primary segment reporting format as this is more relevant to the Group when making operational and financial decisions. Details of the Group's principal investments are provided on inside back cover. Particulars in respect of a discontinued operation are set out in Note 8.

By Principal Business Activity – 2005

US\$ millions	Telecom- munications	Consumer Food Products	Property and Transportation	Head Office	2005 Total
Profit and Loss Segment revenue – turnover	_	1,923.4	62.7	-	1,986.1
Segment results Net borrowing costs	-	164.8	28.8	(58.6)	135.0 (107.3)
Share of profits less losses of associated companies	141.8	(4.2)	0.1	-	137.7
Profit before taxation Taxation					165.4 (26.6)
Profit for the year					138.8
Assets and Liabilities Segment assets Associated companies Unallocated assets	- 364.4	1,578.8 3.5	116.4 13.8	199.7 -	1,894.9 381.7 70.5
Total assets					2,347.1
Segment liabilities Unallocated liabilities	_	273.6	56.9	95.4	425.9 1,214.5
Total liabilities					1,640.4
Other Information					
Capital expenditure	-	50.4	6.2	-	56.6
Depreciation	-	57.4	5.2	-	62.6
Foreign exchange and derivative losses, net	-	16.6	-	25.4	42.0
Other non-cash expenses	-	2.1	2.7	11.5	16.3

By Principal Geographical Market – 2005

US\$ millions	The Philippines	Indonesia	Others	Head Office	2005 Total
Segment revenue – turnover	62.7	1,923.4	-	-	1,986.1
Segment assets Associated companies Unallocated assets	116.4 363.9	1,578.8 3.5	- 14.3	199.7 -	1,894.9 381.7 70.5
Total assets					2,347.1
Capital expenditure	6.2	50.4	-	-	56.6

By Principal Business Activity – 2004

US\$ millions	Telecom- munications	Consumer Food Products	Property and Transportation	Head Office	2004 (Restated) Total
Profit and Loss					
Segment revenue – turnover	-	1,995.8	58.8	-	2,054.6
Segment results	_	189.1	34.2	(16.0)	207.3
Net borrowing costs					(111.9)
Share of profits less losses of associated companies	87.8	(1.8)	(0.1)	-	85.9
Profit before taxation					181.3
Taxation					(31.9)
Profit for the year from continuing operations					149.4
Profit for the year from a discontinued operation					18.8
Profit for the year					168.2
Assets and Liabilities					
Segment assets	-	1,796.1	122.7	42.3	1,961.1
Associated companies	140.7	1.4	26.8	-	168.9
Unallocated assets					38.7
Total assets					2,168.7
Segment liabilities	_	229.6	104.7	55.2	389.5
Unallocated liabilities					1,188.1
Total liabilities					1,577.6
Other Information					
Capital expenditure	-	101.6	3.5	-	105.1
Depreciation and amortization	-	53.7	0.9	-	54.6
Foreign exchange and derivative losses, net	-	33.1	0.3	-	33.4
Other non-cash expenses	-	1.4	9.2	7.4	18.0

By Principal Geographical Market – 2004

US\$ millions	The Philippines	Indonesia	Head Office	2004 (Restated) Total
Segment revenue – turnover	58.8	1,995.8	-	2,054.6
Segment assets	122.7	1,796.1	42.3	1,961.1
Associated companies Unallocated assets	167.5	1.4	-	168.9 38.7
Total assets				2,168.7
Capital expenditure	3.5	101.6	-	105.1

5. Net Borrowing Costs

US\$ millions	2005	2004
Bank loans and other loans – wholly repayable within five years – not wholly repayable within five years	113.0 2.2	122.1 4.5
Total Borrowing Costs Less interest income	115.2 (7.9)	126.6 (14.7)
Net Borrowing Costs	107.3	111.9

6. Profit Before Taxation

		2005	2004
US\$ millions	Notes		(Restated)
Profit Before Taxation is Stated after (Charging)/Crediting			
Cost of inventories sold		(1,182.1)	(1,201.5
Employee remuneration	35(A)	(198.6)	(193.7
Depreciation	12	(62.6)	(53.1
Foreign exchange and derivative losses, net		(42.0)	(33.4
Cost of services rendered		(52.7)	(31.9
Operating lease rentals			
– Land and buildings		(11.8)	(12.7
 Hire of plant and equipment 		(0.8)	(1.6
- Others		-	(6.0
Loss on dilution of interests in a subsidiary and an associated company		(6.3)	(3.0
Recognition of prepaid land premiums		(4.2)	(2.2
Doubtful debt provisions (included in distribution costs)		(4.8)	(1.4
Auditors' remuneration			
– Audit services		(1.2)	(1.4
– Other services		(0.6)	(0.1
Amortization of goodwill (included in other operating expenses, net)	17	-	(1.5
Gain on divestments, net		-	11.0
Unrealized gains on available-for-sale assets/investments		-	2.2
(Loss)/gain on sale of property and equipment		(0.7)	1.8
Gain on changes in fair value of plantations	13	12.3	1.7
Realized gain/(loss) on sale of available-for-sale assets/investments		5.6	(3.3
Excess over the cost of a business combination recognized as income			
(included in other operating expenses, net)		2.7	-
Dividend income from available-for-sale assets/investments		1.0	-

7. Taxation

No Hong Kong profits tax (2004: Nil) has been provided as the Group had no estimated assessable profits (2004: Nil) in Hong Kong for the year. Taxation on assessable profits generated outside Hong Kong has been provided at the rates of taxation prevailing in the countries in which the Company's subsidiary companies operate.

US\$ millions	2005	2004 (Restated)
Subsidiary Companies – Overseas Current taxation (Note 27) Deferred taxation (Note 20)	28.9 (2.3)	30.6 1.3
Total	26.6	31.9

Included within the share of profits less losses of associated companies is taxation of US\$19.2 million (2004 restated: US\$22.4 million) and which is analyzed as follows.

US\$ millions	2005	2004 (Restated)
Associated Companies – Overseas Current taxation Deferred taxation	38.5 (19.3)	31.7 (9.3)
Total	19.2	22.4

A reconciliation between profit before taxation multiplied by the applicable tax rates and the taxation amount as shown in the consolidated profit and loss statement is as follows.

	2005		2004 (Decidence)	
US\$ millions		%	(Restated)	%
Profit Before Taxation (Including profit from a discontinued operation)	165.4		200.1	
Notional tax on profit before taxation, calculated at the rates applicable to profits in the tax jurisdictions concerned	73.7	44.6	70.4	35.2
Tax effect of: - Non-deductible expenses - Share of profits less losses of associated companies - Income not subject to tax	2.7 (51.8) (0.1)	1.6 (31.3) (0.1)	0.1 (34.9) (6.4)	– (17.4) (3.2)
- Others 	2.1	1.3	2.7	1.3 15.9
Attributable To: Continuing operations A discontinued operation	26.6 -	16.1 -	31.9 -	15.9
	26.6	16.1	31.9	15.9

8. Profit for the Year from a Discontinued Operation

2004's profit from a discontinued operation represents a US\$17.1 million gain on disposal of the Group's entire 49 per cent interest in Escotel (a company operating in India) and US\$1.7 million share of Escotel's profit prior to its disposal.

9. Profit Attributable to Equity Holders of the Parent

Profit attributable to equity holders of the parent includes US\$18.5 million (2004: US\$15.9 million) net foreign exchange and derivative losses that arose primarily on the changes in the fair values of derivatives and translation of the unhedged foreign currency denominated borrowings, and US\$4.3 million (2004: US\$23.0 million) of net non-recurring gains.

Analysis of Foreign Exchange and Derivative Losses

US\$ millions	2005	2004
Foreign exchange and derivative (losses)/gains – Subsidiary companies – Associated companies	(42.0) 19.0	(33.4) (5.4)
Subtotal Attributable to taxation and minority interest	(23.0) 4.5	(38.8) 22.9
Total	(18.5)	(15.9)

The net non-recurring gains for 2005 mainly comprise goodwill compensation received by Indofood in connection with the establishment of a joint venture entity of US\$4.8 million, Metro Pacific's agreed one-time adjustments made to amounts owed to certain creditors, partly offset by a loss on dilution of the Group's 1.4 per cent interest in PLDT of US\$6.3 million, whereas 2004's net non-recurring gains mainly comprise a gain on disposal of 49 per cent interest in Escotel (US\$17.1 million).

Included within the profit attributable to equity holders of the parent for the year ended 31 December 2005 is a profit of US\$350.8 million (2004 restated: US\$130.3 million) attributable to the Company representing principally the Company's reversal of impairment provision for values of subsidiary companies holding investments in PLDT.

10. Ordinary Share Dividends

	U.S. cent per ordinary share		US\$ millions	
	2005	2004	2005	2004
Interim Proposed final	0.13 0.26	-	4.1 8.2	-
Total	0.39	-	12.3	-

The proposed final dividend for the year is subject to the approval of the Company's shareholders at the forthcoming AGM.

11. Earnings Per Share

The calculation of basic earnings per share amount is based on the profit for the year attributable to equity holders of the parent of US\$103.0 million (2004 restated: US\$123.9 million), and the weighted average number of 3,186.7 million (2004: 3,186.0 million) ordinary shares in issue during the year.

The calculation of diluted earnings per share amount is based on: (i) a profit equal to the profit for the year attributable to equity holders of the parent of US\$103.0 million (2004 restated: US\$123.9 million) adjusted by the US\$1.2 million (2004: Nil) reduction in share of profits less losses of associated companies assuming (a) the exercise of the Company's option of increasing its interest in Level Up and (b) the conversion of dilutive convertible preference shares and share options issued by PLDT, and (ii) a share base equal to the aggregate of the weighted average number of ordinary shares of 3,186.7 million (2004: 3,186.0 million) ordinary shares in issue during the year, as used in the basic earnings per share calculation, and the weighted average of 28.4 million (2004 restated: Nil) ordinary shares assumed to have been issued at no consideration on the deemed exercise of all share options of the Company during the year.

Since the earnings per share amount will be increased when taking into account the Exchangeable Notes issued by a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, the Exchangeable Notes has an anti-dilutive effect on the basic earnings per share for the year and are excluded from in the calculation of diluted earnings per share.

12. Property and Equipment

US\$ millions	Land and buildings	Machinery, equipment and vessels	Consolidated Total
Cost			
At 1 January 2005	240.4	768.1	1,008.5
Exchange translation	(8.1)	(30.4)	(38.5)
Additions	17.0	39.6	56.6
Acquisition of subsidiary companies (Note 33(D))	2.7	-	2.7
Disposals	(6.0)	(15.0)	(21.0)
Reclassification	-	3.6	3.6
At 31 December 2005	246.0	765.9	1,011.9
Accumulated Depreciation and Impairment			
At 1 January 2005	54.6	306.5	361.1
Exchange translation	(1.9)	(9.4)	(11.3)
Charge for the year	11.0	51.6	62.6
Disposals	(0.7)	(12.5)	(13.2)
Reclassification	-	(10.2)	(10.2)
At 31 December 2005	63.0	326.0	389.0
Net Book Amount at 31 December 2005	183.0	439.9	622.9

US\$ millions	Land and buildings	Machinery, equipment and vessels	Consolidated Total (Restated)
Cost			
At 1 January 2004	238.1	775.2	1,013.3
Exchange translation	(18.6)	(59.6)	(78.2)
Additions	16.9	44.0	60.9
Acquisition of subsidiary companies (Note 33(D))	8.6	12.2	20.8
Disposals	(4.6)	(3.7)	(8.3)
At 31 December 2004	240.4	768.1	1,008.5
Accumulated Depreciation and Impairment			
At 1 January 2004	49.6	291.9	341.5
Exchange translation	(4.4)	(26.9)	(31.3)
Charge for the year	9.5	43.6	53.1
Disposals	(0.1)	(2.1)	(2.2)
At 31 December 2004	54.6	306.5	361.1
Net Book Amount at 31 December 2004	185.8	461.6	647.4

(A)	Principal annual rates of depreciation:	
	Freehold land	Nil
	Freehold buildings	2.5% to 20.0%
	Leasehold buildings	Lesser of period of lease, or 2.5% to 20.0%
	Machinery, equipment and vessels	2.5% to 50.0%
(D)	The land and buildings are freehold and leasehold properties hold outside Hang	Kong

- (B) The land and buildings are freehold and leasehold properties held outside Hong Kong.
- (C) Property and equipment with a net book amount of US\$29.4 million (2004: US\$23.4 million) were pledged as security for certain of the Group's banking facilities (Note 26(D)).

13. Plantations

		Consolidated	
US\$ millions	2005	2004	
At 1 January	147.4	160.0	
Exchange translation	(8.8)	(14.3)	
Acquisition of subsidiary companies (Note 33(D))	18.1	-	
Gain arising from changes in fair value less estimated point-of-sale costs, net	12.3	1.7	
At 31 December	169.0	147.4	

Physical measurements of oil palm plantations at 31 December are as follows:

	Consoli	dated
Hectares	2005	2004
Mature plantations Immature plantations	58,064 3,344	53,542 898
Total	61,408	54,440

The Group's plantations mainly represent palm trees owned by Indofood. The palm trees are planted for the production of fresh fruit bunches (FFB), which are used in the production of crude palm oil (CPO) and palm kernel oil (PKO). The fair value of plantations was determined by reference to the projected selling prices of CPO and PKO in the market. Significant assumptions made in determining the fair value of the plantations are:

- (A) No new planting/re-planting activities are assumed.
- (B) The palm trees have an average life of 23 years, with the first three years as immature and the following 20 years as mature or productive under a well established planting system.
- (C) The yield per hectare of palm trees is based on guidelines from the Centre for Palm Tree Research in Indonesia which varies with the average age of palm trees.
- (D) A discount rate of 20.5 per cent (2004: 21.7 per cent), which represents the asset specific rate for Indofood's plantation operation, was applied in the discounted cash flow calculation.

During 2005, Indofood's palm trees produced 1.3 million tons (2004: 1.4 million tons) of FFB. The fair value of FFB harvested during 2005, determined at the point of harvest, amounted to US\$91.3 million (2004: US\$112.8 million).

14. Subsidiary Companies

	Comp	bany
US\$ millions	2005	2004
Unlisted shares at cost Less provision for impairment	1,115.2 (368.4)	1,115.6 (421.4)
Total	746.8	694.2

The Company's listed subsidiary companies are held through intermediate holding companies.

- (A) Amounts due from subsidiary companies are unsecured, interest-bearing at a range of zero per cent to 7.0 per cent per annum (2004: zero per cent to 5.0 per cent per annum) and not repayable within one year. The carrying value of the Company's amounts due from subsidiary companies approximates to their fair values.
- (B) Amounts due to subsidiary companies are unsecured, interest-bearing at a range of zero per cent to 8.4 per cent per annum (2004: zero per cent to 8.4 per cent per annum) and not repayable within one year.
- (C) Details of principal subsidiary companies which, in the opinion of the Directors, materially affect the results or net assets of the Group, are set out on the inside back cover.
- (D) Metro Pacific group contributes to the Group's property and transportation business segment (refer to Note 4). Since the fourth quarter of 2001, it has been unable to meet its debt repayment obligations. Metro Pacific's ability to continue as a going concern is dependent on a number of factors, which includes its ability to settle or restructure its debt obligations, the availability of refinancing of debts and the success of its plan to revitalize its business and generate sufficient cash flows to ensure sustained and profitable operations. Metro Pacific had successfully reduced its parent company's debt obligations to Pesos 732 million (US\$13.8 million) at 31 December 2005 from Pesos 11.7 billion (US\$13.8 million) at 31 December 2001 when the debt reduction program was commenced. Out of the Pesos 732 million (US\$13.8 million) outstanding debts at 31 December 2005, Pesos 525 million (US\$9.9 million) are presently subject to final documentation and Metro Pacific expects that this Pesos 525 million (US\$9.9 million) amount will be settled before the close of 2006.

Nenaco, a 99.0 per cent-owned subsidiary company of Metro Pacific, obtained approval for its corporate rehabilitation plan from the Manila Regional Trial Court on 4 October 2004. With the approval of the corporate rehabilitation plan, Nenaco will focus on enhancing its profitability by strengthening its marketing efforts and operational efficiencies.

15. Associated Companies

	Consoli	Consolidated		
	2005	2004		
US\$ millions		(Restated)		
Shares at cost				
– Listed	1,324.6	1,266.7		
– Unlisted	44.1	22.0		
Share of post acquisition reserves	(987.7)	(1,132.1		
Loans to associated companies	0.7	12.3		
Total	381.7	168.9		

- (A) At 31 December 2005, both the listed and unlisted investments were located outside Hong Kong.
- (B) At 31 December 2005, the market valuation of listed investments was US\$1,495.4 million (2004: US\$1,002.7 million) and net dividends received and receivable were US\$38.9 million (2004: Nil).
- (C) Loans to associated companies are unsecured, interest-free and have no fixed terms of repayment. The carrying amounts of the loans to associated companies approximates to their fair values.
- (D) Details of the Group's principal associated companies which, in the opinion of the Directors, materially affect the results or net assets of the Group, are set out on the inside back cover.
- (E) Additional financial information in respect of the Group's principal associated company, PLDT, as prepared under HK GAAP, is set out below.

	PLC	от
US\$ millions	2005	2004 (Restated)
Operating Results		
Turnover	2,201.3	2,053.7
Profit before taxation	790.4	484.7
Profit after taxation	788.3	392.6
Net profit	580.9	393.9
Net Assets		
Current assets	952.4	834.7
Long-term assets	3,793.9	4,228.5
Total Assets	4,746.3	5,063.2
Current liabilities	(1,067.5)	(1,016.8)
Long-term liabilities and provisions	(2,369.3)	(3,200.6)
Total Liabilities	(3,436.8)	(4,217.4)
Minority interest	(21.9)	(16.1)
Net assets at 31 December	1,287.6	829.7

- (F) PLDT was incorporated under the law of the Philippines on 28 November 1928 to provide telephone services in the Philippines. PLDT's charter was initially limited to a period of 50 years but has since been extended twice for 25 years each, the last extension being for an additional 25-year period ending 2028. Under its amended charter, which became effective on 24 August 1991, PLDT is authorized to provide virtually every type of telecommunications service, both within the Philippines and between the Philippines and other countries. PLDT operates under the jurisdiction of the Philippine National Telecommunications Commission which jurisdiction extends, among other things, to approving major services offered by PLDT and certain rates charged by PLDT.
- (G) The Group has discontinued the recognition of its share of losses of Prime Media Holdings, Inc. because the share of losses of this associated company fully eroded the Group's investment. The Group's unrecognized share of losses of this associated company for the current year and cumulatively was nil (2004: US\$0.1 million) and US\$7.9 million (2004: US\$7.9 million), respectively.

16. Accounts Receivable, Other Receivables and Prepayments

	Consolidated		
US\$ millions	2005	2004	
Trade receivables	173.3	170.3	
Other receivables	107.9	184.9	
Prepayments	17.2	14.0	
Total	298.4	369.2	
Presented As:			
Non-current Portion	11.7	9.2	
Current Portion	286.7	360.0	
Total	298.4	369.2	

The carrying amount of the current portion of accounts receivable, other receivables and prepayments approximates to their fair value. The fair value of non-current portion of accounts receivables, other receivables and prepayments is US\$9.8 million (2004: US\$9.2 million) which is determined based on cash flows discounted using a weighted average prevailing interest rate of 13.4 per cent (2004: 11.3 per cent). The weighted average effective interest rate of non-current portion of accounts receivable, other receivables and prepayments is 8.8 per cent (2004: 11.3 per cent).

An ageing profile of trade receivables is analyzed as follows:

	Consoli	Consolidated	
US\$ millions	2005	2004	
0 to 30 days	148.5	145.5	
31 to 60 days	8.8	6.0	
61 to 90 days	6.0	12.2	
Over 90 days	10.0	6.6	
Total	173.3	170.3	

As the Group's trade receivables relate to a large number of diversified customers, there is no concentration of credit risk.

Indofood allows export customers 60 days of credit and local customers an average of 30 days of credit. Metro Pacific collects contract receivables related to property sales by installments over periods ranging between one to five years.

17. Goodwill

US\$ millions		lidated
		2004
Cost		
At 1 January		
As previously reported	39.4	19.1
Effect of adopting HKFRS 3 (Note 2(E)(k)(III))	(2.9)	
As restated	36.5	19.1
Exchange translation	(1.7)	
Additions		
 – on acquisition of subsidiary companies (Note 33(D)) 	4.4	6.9
 balance of subsidiary companies acquired 	-	2.
 on increased investments in subsidiary companies 	-	10.7
Reclassifications	(6.5)	
At 31 December	32.7	39.4
Accumulated Amortization		
At 1 January		
As previously reported	2.9	1.4
Effect of adopting HKFRS 3 (Note 2(E)(k)(III))	(2.9)	
As restated	_	1.4
Charge for the year	-	1.(
At 31 December	-	2.9
Net Book Amount at 31 December	32.7	36.

- (A) In 2004, goodwill not previously eliminated against the consolidated reserves was amortized on the straight-line basis over its estimated useful life of not more than 20 years.
- (B) Goodwill is allocated to the Group's cash-generating units identified according to business and country of operation segment. All of the goodwill amounts at 31 December 2005 and 31 December 2004 relates to Indofood's businesses which contribute to the Group's consumer food products business segment located in Indonesia.
- (C) The recoverable amounts of Indofood's businesses have been determined based on a value in use calculation using cash flow projections based on financial projections approved by Indofood's senior management covering a five-year period. The discount rates applied to cash flow projections ranges from 15.3 per cent to 18.3 per cent.

18. Prepaid Land Premiums

	Consol	idated
	2005	2004
US\$ millions		(Restated)
At 1 January		
As previously reported	-	-
Effect of adopting HKAS 17 (Note 2(B))	45.5	47.8
As restated	45.5	47.8
Exchange translation	(4.0)	(3.8
Additions	-	3.7
Recognized during the year	(4.2)	(2.2
Total prepaid land premiums	37.3	45.5
Current portion included in accounts receivable, other receivables and prepayments	(2.8)	(4.5
At 31 December	34.5	41.0
US\$ millions	2005	2004
Overseas, Held on:		
Leases of between 10 and 50 years	32.3	44.2
Leases of less than 10 years	5.0	1.3
	37.3	45.5

19. Available-for-sale Assets/Investments

	Consolidated		
	2005	2004	
US\$ millions		(Restated	
Listed investments, at fair value:			
– Equity investments – Overseas	47.5	19.6	
 Debentures with a fixed interest of 14.0 per cent (2004: 14.0 per cent) and a maturity date of 1 October 2014 (2004: 1 October 2014) – Overseas 	0.5	1.8	
Unlisted investment, at cost less impairment provisions: – Equity investment – Overseas	6.1	11.5	
Unlisted investment, at fair value:	0.1	11.0	
– Club debentures – Hong Kong	1.0	-	
Total	55.1	32.9	
Presented As:			
Non-current Portion	2.7	11.5	
Current Portion	52.4	21.4	
Total	55.1	32.9	

- (A) The fair values of listed equity investments and debentures are based on quoted market prices. The fair values of unlisted investment in club debentures have been estimated by reference to recent market transaction prices. The Directors believe that the estimated fair values by reference to market prices, which are recorded in the carrying amounts of available-for-sale assets, and the related changes in fair values, which are recorded directly in the Group's equity, are reasonable, and that they are the most appropriate values at the balance sheet date.
- (B) Unlisted equity investments with carrying amounts of US\$3.2 million (2004: US\$9.8 million) was pledged to secure certain of the Group's banking facilities.

20. Deferred Tax

The movements in deferred tax assets during the year are as follows:

US\$ millions	Tax losses carried forward	Allowance for doubtful accounts	Others	Consolidated Total
Deferred Tax Assets				
At 1 January 2005	3.7	0.9	1.2	5.8
Exchange translation	(0.2)	_	_	(0.2)
Acquisition of subsidiary companies (Note 33(D))	0.1	-	1.2	1.3
Credit to the profit and loss (Note 7)	0.6	0.3	6.1	7.0
Transfer to provision for taxation (Note 27)	-	-	(1.1)	(1.1)
Reclassification	-	-	2.6	2.6
At 31 December 2005	4.2	1.2	10.0	15.4

US\$ millions	Tax losses carried forward	Allowance for doubtful accounts	Others	Consolidated Total (Restated)
Deferred Tax Assets				
At 1 January 2004	6.2	0.9	0.4	7.5
Exchange translation	(0.5)	(0.1)	(1.6)	(2.2)
(Charge)/credit to the profit and loss (Note 7)	(2.0)	0.1	0.7	(1.2)
Transfer to provision for taxation (Note 27)	-	-	(0.3)	(0.3)
Reclassification	-	-	2.0	2.0
At 31 December 2004	3.7	0.9	1.2	5.8

The movements in deferred tax liabilities during the year are as follows:

US\$ millions	Depreciation of property and equipment	Change in fair value of plantations	Withholding tax on undistributed earnings of subsidiary and associated companies	Others	Consolidated Total
Deferred Tax Liabilities					
At 1 January 2005	(78.5)	(38.4)	(4.1)	9.2	(111.8)
Exchange translation	4.3	2.1	-	1.5	7.9
Acquisition of subsidiary companies (Note 33(D))	-	-	-	(3.7)	(3.7)
(Charge)/credit to the profit and loss (Note 7)	(4.8)	(3.8)	1.0	2.9	(4.7)
Transfer to/(from) provision for taxation (Note 27)	-	-	1.4	(0.6)	0.8
Reclassification	-	-	-	(2.6)	(2.6)
At 31 December 2005	(79.0)	(40.1)	(1.7)	6.7	(114.1)

US\$ millions	Depreciation of property and equipment	Change in fair value of plantations	Withholding tax on undistributed earnings of subsidiary and associated companies	Others	Consolidated Total (Restated)
Deferred Tax Liabilities					
At 1 January 2004	(76.2)	(41.9)	(9.3)	8.1	(119.3)
Exchange translation	7.0	3.7	-	(1.0)	9.7
Acquisition of subsidiary companies	-	-	-	(3.4)	(3.4)
Increased investments in subsidiary companies	-	-	-	(0.9)	(0.9)
(Charge)/credit to the profit and loss (Note 7)	(9.3)	(0.2)	4.5	4.9	(0.1)
Transfer to provision for taxation (Note 27)	_	-	0.7	3.5	4.2
Reclassification	-	-	-	(2.0)	(2.0)
At 31 December 2004	(78.5)	(38.4)	(4.1)	9.2	(111.8)

At 31 December 2005, tax losses available to reduce future income tax, arising in the entities to which they relate, amounted to US\$55.0 million (2004: US\$73.9 million) in respect of non-Hong Kong tax losses, and US\$39.1 million (2004: US\$40.7 million) in respect of Hong Kong tax losses. The non-Hong Kong tax losses are available for offsetting against future taxable profits of the companies in which the losses arose for 3 to 5 years, whereas Hong Kong tax losses are available indefinitely for offsetting against future taxable profits of the companies in which the losses arose. No deferred tax assets have been recognized in respect of these losses as they have arisen in subsidiary companies that have been loss-making for some time. Except for this, deferred tax assets have been properly recognized.

There are no income tax consequences attaching to the payment of dividends by the Company to its shareholders.

21. Other Non-current Assets

		idated
US\$ millions	2005	2004
Assets not yet used in operation	36.4	42.0
Claims for tax refund	42.2	34.3
Deferred charges	22.1	15.6
Advances and deposits for purchases	4.2	14.6
Currency swap assets, net	-	130.1
Others	25.9	5.8
Total	130.8	242.4

Assets not yet used in operation represents certain of Indofood's properties which have been acquired but not yet used in operation.

Claims for tax refund relates to advance tax payment made by Indofood in respect of wheat importation which is creditable against Indofood's corporate income tax payable.

Deferred changes mainly represents deferred costs and expenses relating to Indofood's arrangements for the lease of land.

Advances and deposits for purchases mainly relates to Indofood's payments made to suppliers and contractors in relation to the purchase of raw materials and capital equipments.

The balance of currency swap assets (net) at 31 December 2004 relates to Indofood's hedging program. The amount was derecognized in March and April 2005 upon Indofood's termination of the related currency swap contracts.

22. Cash and Cash Equivalents

		Consolidated		pany
US\$ millions	2005	2004	2005	2004
Cash at banks and in hand Short-term time deposits	133.2 162.8	186.6 –	26.4 162.8	27.0
Total	296.0	186.6	189.2	27.0

Cash at banks earns interest at floating rates based on daily bank deposit rates. Short-term time deposits are made for varying periods of between seven day and one month depending on the immediate cash requirements of the Group, and earn interest at the respective short-term time deposit rates. The carrying amounts of the cash and cash equivalents approximate to their fair values.

23. Inventories

		Consolidated		
US\$ millions	2005	2004		
Raw materials	177.2	159.3		
Work in progress	5.6	6.1		
Finished goods	91.0	81.0		
Properties held for sale	29.2	35.0		
Total	303.0	281.4		
Iutai	303.0	201.4		

(A) Principal properties held by Metro Pacific group for sale, included in properties held for sale, at 31 December 2005 are as follows:

Location	Group's Economic interest (%)	Approximate gross development area (sq.m.) ⁽ⁱ⁾	Туре	Status	Estimated completion date
		(.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		
Laguna (Escudero)	23.4	4,000,000	F	Planning	-
Costa de Madera, San Juan, Batangas	34.7	3,720,000	R, Ro	Planning	-
Lakewood, Cabanatuan	5.3	3,036,358	R	Under construction	2007
Batulao, Batangas	75.5	2,107,050	R	Planning	-
Calasiao, Pangasinan	31.0	1,860,000	R	Planning	-
Calatagan, Batangas	23.4	618,217	R, Ro	Under construction	2011
Lemery, Batangas	38.5	604,643	F	Under construction	2006
Punta Fuego 1, Batangas	21.2	452,603	R, Ro	Under construction	2006
San Pablo, Laguna (Monte Lago)	23.4	330,000	R	Under construction	2009
Stonecrest, San Pedro, Laguna	19.6	297,821	R	Under construction	2006
Talisay, Cebu	18.9	274,591	R	Under construction	2006
Urdaneta, Pangasinan	6.0	254,804	R	Under construction	2007
Punta Fuego 2, Batangas	13.6	236,927	R, Ro	Under construction	2006
Silang, Cavite (Ponderosa)	22.7	185,064	F	Under construction	2006
Nasugbo, Batangas (Lhuiller)	13.6	145,000	R, Ro	Under construction	2008
Waterwood, Bulacan	25.7	59,071	R	Under construction	2006
Lucena City, Quezon	62.7	40,706	R	Completed	-
Legaspi City, Albay	18.9	36,505	С	Under construction	2008
Nasugbu, Batangas (Amara Condo)	23.4	11,210	Н	Under construction	2008
Punta Fuego 2 – expansion, Batangas	13.6	430	F	Under construction	2006

R = Residential, F = Farm, Ro = Resort, C = Commercial, H = Hotel

(B) At 31 December 2005, inventories with a carrying amount of US\$12.6 million (2004: US\$11.6 million) have been pledged as security for certain of the Group's liabilities.

24. Non-current Assets Held for Sale

The amount represents two of the vessels held by Nenaco planned to be sold in 2006.

25. Accounts Payable, Other Payables and Accruals

	Consol	Consolidated		
US\$ millions	2005	2004		
Trade payables	172.7	145.1		
Accrued expenses	44.8	49.7		
Other payables	61.1	69.5		
	278.6	264.3		

An ageing profile of trade payables is analyzed as follows:

		Consolidated		
US\$ millions	2005	2004		
0 to 30 days	160.8	121.2		
31 to 60 days	1.7	7.4		
61 to 90 days	1.3	5.6		
Over 90 days	8.9	10.9		
Total	172.7	145.1		

All of the accounts payable, other payables and accruals are expected to be settled within one year. The carrying amounts of the Group's accounts payable, other payables and accruals approximate to their fair values.

26. Borrowings

	Effective			Consolidated		
US\$ millions	interest rate (%)	Maturity	Notes	2005	2004	
Short-term						
Bank loans	8.9 – 18.0	2006		221.3	172.1	
Other loans	2.5 – 13.5	2006	(A)	123.7	116.8	
Subtotal				345.0	288.9	
Long-term						
Bank loans	8.0 – 18.0	2007 - 2012	(B)	57.9	91.0	
Other loans	2.5 – 13.5	2007 – 2010	(C)	686.3	670.2	
Subtotal				744.2	761.2	
Total				1,089.2	1,050.1	

The balance of short-term borrowings includes US\$124.0 million (2004: US\$154.7 million) of current portion of long-term borrowings.

The maturity profile of the Group's borrowings is as follows:

					Conso	Consolidated	
	Bank	loans	Other	loans	Total	Total	
US\$ millions	2005	2004	2005	2004	2005	2004	
Not exceeding one year	221.3	172.1	123.7	116.8	345.0	288.9	
More than one year but not exceeding two years	0.5	67.0	151.8	115.8	152.3	182.8	
More than two years but not exceeding five years	1.7	15.8	516.9	545.5	518.6	561.3	
More than five years	55.7	8.2	17.6	8.9	73.3	17.1	
Total	279.2	263.1	810.0	787.0	1,089.2	1,050.1	
Representing amounts repayable							
- wholly within five years	223.5	254.9	792.4	778.1	1,015.9	1,033.0	
- not wholly within five years	55.7	8.2	17.6	8.9	73.3	17.1	
Total	279.2	263.1	810.0	787.0	1,089.2	1,050.1	

The carrying amounts of the borrowings are denominated in the following currencies:

	Consol	idated
US\$ millions	2005	2004
	542.8	534.7
Rupiah U.S. dollar	501.7	465.3
Peso	44.7	50.1
Total	1,089.2	1,050.1

An analysis of the carrying amounts of borrowings into fixed and variable interest rate is as follows:

	Consol	idated
US\$ millions	2005	2004
Fixed interest rate	703.4	830.0
Variable interest rate	385.8	220.1
Total	1,089.2	1,050.1

The carrying amounts and fair values of the long-term borrowings are as follows:

	Carrying	amounts	Fair values		
US\$ millions	2005	2004	2005	2004	
Bank loans Other loans	57.9 686.3	91.0 670.2	60.6 724.1	90.3 694.8	
Total	744.2	761.2	784.7	785.1	

The fair values are based on published price quotations for listed notes and bonds issued by the Group and projected cash flows discounted using the borrowings rates ranging from 8.0 per cent to 12.5 per cent (2004: 7.2 per cent to 15.7 per cent) for the other fixed interest rate borrowings. The carrying amounts of the Group's variable interest rate borrowings approximate to their fair values due to frequent repricing.

The carrying amounts of short-term borrowings approximate to their fair value.

Details of borrowings are set out below.

(A) Short-term Other Loans

The balance includes US\$107.3 million of bonds (2004: US\$112.6 million) (with a face value of US\$108.0 million (2004: US\$113.0 million)) issued by CAB Holdings Limited (CAB), a wholly-owned subsidiary company of the Company. These bonds were issued by CAB, on 29 July 2003, totaling US\$115.0 million, bear interest at 8.25 per cent payable semi-annually in arrears, mature on 29 July 2006 at their aggregate principal amount and are secured by the Group's 51.5 per cent (2004: 51.5 per cent) interest in Indofood held by CAB and, subject to certain limitations and conditions, are guaranteed by the Company. During 2003, one of the Company's wholly-owned subsidiary companies repurchased US\$2.0 million face value of the bonds, which were then canceled in 2004. During 2005, CAB repurchased US\$5.0 million face value of the bonds at 102.875 per cent of its face value and canceled them during the year.

(B) Long-term Bank Loans

The balance includes a US\$49.3 million (with a face value of US\$50.0 million) bank loan (2004: Nil) secured by the Group's 1.7 per cent interest in PLDT, subject to a variable LIBOR (London Inter-bank Offer Rates) based interest rate, which is repayable in November 2012.

(C) Long-term Other Loans

The balance principally includes US\$193.1 million (with a face value of US\$199.0 million) Exchangeable Notes (2004: Nil) issued by First Pacific Finance Limited (FPF), a wholly-owned subsidiary company of the Company, and various bonds issued by Indofood.

(a) Details of the Exchangeable Notes issued by FPF are summarized as follows:

On 18 January 2005, the Company issued US\$199.0 million five-year zero coupon Exchangeable Notes through FPF. The Exchangeable Notes are unsecured obligations of FPF and are unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed by the Company.

The Exchangeable Notes have a yield to maturity of 5.625 per cent per annum. Unless previously redeemed, exchanged, or purchased and cancelled, FPF will redeem the Exchangeable Notes at 131.97 per cent of their principal amount on 18 January 2010. Noteholders have the option to put the Exchangeable Notes to FPF at 118.11 per cent of their principal amount value on the third anniversary of the Exchangeable Notes.

The Exchangeable Notes carry an initial conversion premium of 21 per cent, which translates the conversion price into US\$29.33 per PLDT share. Assuming full exchange of the Exchangeable Notes, the Exchangeable Notes will be exchangeable into approximately 3.8 per cent of the total common shares issued by PLDT.

(b) Details of the bonds issued by Indofood are summarized as follows:

- (I) US\$151.7 million five-year Eurobonds (with a face value of US\$153.7 million, which represents the original amount issued in June 2002 of US\$280.0 million less repurchase of the bonds with a face value of US\$126.3 million made during 2005) (2004: US\$278.6 million), with a coupon rate of 10.375 per cent, payable semi-annually, and mature in June 2007;
- (II) Rupiah 1.2 trillion (US\$123.4 million) of Rupiah bonds (which represents the original amount issued in June 2003 of Rupiah 1.5 trillion (US\$152.6 million) less repurchase of the bonds with a face value of Rupiah 0.3 trillion (US\$30.3 million) during 2005) (2004: US\$161.5 million), with a coupon rate of 13.5 per cent, payable quarterly, and mature in June 2008; and
- (III) Rupiah 1.0 trillion (US\$98.8 million) of Rupiah bonds (which represents the original amount issued in July 2004 of Rupiah 1.0 trillion (US\$101.7 million) less repurchase of the bonds with a face value of Rupiah 24 billion (US\$2.4 million) during 2005) (2004: US\$107.6 million), with a coupon rate of 12.5 per cent, payable quarterly, and mature in July 2009.

(D) Pledge of Assets

At 31 December 2005, total borrowings include secured bank and other borrowings of US\$187.5 million (2004: US\$182.2 million). Such bank and other borrowings were secured by the Group's property and equipment, available-for-sale assets/ investments and inventories equating to a net book value of US\$45.2 million (2004: US\$44.8 million) and the Group's interests of 51.5 per cent (2004: 51.5 per cent) in Indofood and 1.7 per cent (2004: 3.2 per cent) in PLDT, respectively.

27. Provision for Taxation

		Consolidated		
US\$ millions	2005	2004		
At 1 January	26.2	36.8		
Exchange translation	(1.2)	(4.2)		
Acquisition of subsidiary companies	-	0.6		
Provision for taxation on estimated assessable profits for the year (Note 7)	28.9	30.6		
Transfer (to)/from deferred taxation (Note 20)	(0.3)	3.9		
	53.6	67.7		
Tax paid	(42.4)	(41.5)		
At 31 December	11.2	26.2		

28. Deferred Liabilities and Provisions

						Consolidated	
US\$ millions	Pension	Deferred income	Long-term payables	Others	Total 2005	Total 2004 (Restated)	
At 1 January	40.9	28.3	39.6	16.4	125.2	129.6	
Exchange translation	(2.1)	0.1	1.4	0.1	(0.5)	(5.1)	
Additions	22.5	0.1	5.2	3.1	30.9	9.4	
Payment and utilization	(10.1)	(2.5)	(11.9)	(3.3)	(27.8)	(27.8)	
Reclassification	-	-	(19.8)	-	(19.8)	19.1	
At 31 December	51.2	26.0	14.5	16.3	108.0	125.2	
Presented As:							
Current Portion	1.0	1.3	3.6	9.4	15.3	18.1	
Non-current Portion	50.2	24.7	10.9	6.9	92.7	107.1	
Total	51.2	26.0	14.5	16.3	108.0	125.2	

Pension relates to accrued liabilities in relation to retirement schemes and long service payments.

Deferred income relates to an upfront service fee received by Asia Link B.V. (ALBV), a wholly-owned subsidiary company of the Company, from Smart Communications, Inc. (Smart), a wholly-owned subsidiary company of PLDT, in respect of their arrangement for service agreement (Note 37(D)) and the unrealized gross profit arising on property sales.

Long-term payables relate to Metro Pacific's estimated liabilities for property development and Indofood's accrued costs for dismantlement, removal or restoration in relation to property and equipment.

Others mainly relate to provisions for warranty claims.

29. Share Capital

		Consolidated and Company		
US\$ millions	2005	2004		
Authorized 5,000,000 (2004: 5,000,000,000) ordinary shares of U.S. 1 cent each	50.0	50.0		
Issued and fully paid 3,188,833,003 (2004: 3,185,993,003) ordinary shares of U.S. 1 cent each	31.9	31.9		

During the year, 2,840,000 share options were exercised at the exercise price of HK\$1.76 per share, resulting in the issue of 2,840,000 new ordinary shares of U.S. 1 cent each for a total cash consideration of HK\$5.0 million (US\$0.6 million). Details of the Company's share option scheme are set out in Note 36(D) (a) to the Financial Statements.

30. Other Reserves

An analysis of the Group's exchange reserve, by principal operating company, is set out below.

	Conso	Consolidated	
US\$ millions	2005	2004 (Restated)	
PLDT Indofood Others	(29.3) (25.0) 3.4	(50.4) (11.6) 2.2	
Total	(50.9)	(59.8)	

An analysis of the accumulated reserves of associated companies, included within the consolidated reserves, is set out below.

	Consolidated	
US\$ millions	2005	2004 (Restated)
Revenue reserve Exchange reserve Unrealized gains on cash flow hedges	(962.4) (29.3) 4.0	(1,081.7) (50.4) –
Total	(987.7)	(1,132.1)

The contributed surplus of the Company arose from a reorganization of the Group in 1988 and represents the difference between the nominal value of the share capital issued by the Company and the aggregate net asset value of the subsidiary companies acquired at the date of acquisition. Under the Companies Act 1981 of Bermuda (as amended), the Company may make distributions to its shareholders out of the contributed surplus provided certain conditions are met.

31. Minority Interest

An analysis of the Group's minority interest, by principal operating company, is set out below.

	Consoli	Consolidated	
US\$ millions	2005	2004 (Restated)	
Indofood Metro Pacific	296.1 27.8	335.6 28.1	
Total	323.9	363.7	

32. Derivative Liability

Derivative liability represents the fair value of the option embedded within the Exchangeable Notes issued by FPF. Details regarding the issue of the Exchangeable Notes is set out in Note 26(C)(a).

The exchangeable option of the Exchangeable Notes qualified as an embedded derivative under HKAS 39. Upon the initial recognition, the fair value of the option of US\$13.9 million is identified and accounted for separately from the fair value of the bond instrument. The fair value of the option liability was remeasured to US\$39.3 million on a mark-to-market basis at 31 December 2005, reflecting primarily the change in PLDT share price. The US\$25.4 million increase in fair value of the option during 2005 was recognized and charged to the profit and loss statement.

33. Notes to the Consolidated Cash Flow Statement

(A) Increased Investments in Associated Companies

The cash outflows of US\$57.3 million mainly relates to the Group's increased interest in PLDT by approximately 1.1 per cent.

(B) Acquisition of Associated Companies

The cash outflows of US\$17.6 million mainly relates to the Group's acquisition of a 25.0 per cent interest in Level Up in March 2005 and an associated company formed by Indofood.

(C) Deposits for acquisition and increased investments in subsidiary companies

The cash outflows of US\$14.9 million mainly represent deposits made by PT Salim Ivomas Pratama (SIMP), a 80 per cent owned subsidiary company of Indofood, for the acquisition of convertible bonds issued by PT Sarana Inti Pratama, a palm breading and research management company. 2004's cash outflow of US\$39.1 million represents Indofood's deposits, for acquiring convertible bonds issued by PT Bina Makna Indopratama (Bina Makna) and the acquisition of two oil palm plantation companies.

(D) Acquisition of Subsidiary Companies

Net Inflow/(Outflow) of Cash and Cash Equivalents per Consolidated Cash Flow Statement	0.8	(7.2)	0.2	(6.2)	25.6
Goodwill/(Excess over the Cost of a Busines Combination) (Note 17)	ss 4.4	(2.7)	-	1.7	6.9
Total Net Assets Acquired at Fair Value	14.1	10.4	0.1	24.6	21.5
Minority interest	-	(0.8)	-	(0.8)	(7.7
Deferred tax liabilities (Note 20)	(3.7)	-	-	(3.7)	(3.4
Long-term borrowings	(1.4)	-	-	(1.4)	
Provision for taxation	-	-	-	-	(0.6
Short-term borrowings	(1.1)	-	-	(1.1)	(1.1
Accounts payable, other payables and accruals	(0.8)	(0.3)	(3.1)	(4.2)	(6
Inventories	0.1	0.3	0.8	1.2	5.8
and prepayments (Current)	0.5	4.9	1.8	7.2	8.
Accounts receivable, other receivables					
Cash and cash equivalents	2.6	0.5	0.3	3.4	2.8
Other non-current assets	1.9	-	_	1.9	0.1
Deferred tax assets (Note 20)	0.6	0.7	_	1.3	0.1
Goodwill	-	4.4	_	-	2.
Plantations (Note 13)	13.7	4.4	0.5	18.1	20.0
Net Assets Property and equipment (Note 12)	1.7	0.7	0.3	2.7	20.8
Total	18.5	7.7	0.1	26.3	28.4
and prepayments (Current)	16.7	-	-	16.7	
Accounts receivable, other receivables					
Consideration Cash and cash equivalents	1.8	7.7	0.1	9.6	28,4
	ompanies	(KMS)	Others	Total	subsidiary company
	(SIL) and subsidiary	Sejahtera		2005	Limited and it
	(SIL) and	Mandiri			Perfect Wealt Investment
	Silveron estments	acquisition of PT Kebun			acquisition of
acq	uisition of	Indofood's			Indofood
	ndofood's	lus el e fer e el le			2004

In June 2005, SIMP completed the acquisition of 100 per cent interest in SIL at a consideration of Rupiah 175 billion (US\$18.5 million). SIL has 100 per cent direct and indirect equity interests in PT Kebun Ganda Prima and PT Citranusa Intisawit, respectively, which are both engaged in the operations of oil palm plantations in Indonesia.

In November 2005, SIMP acquired a 93.4 per cent interest in KMS, a rubber plantation company for a consideration of Rupiah 75 billion (US\$7.7 million).

Since the date of acquisitions, SIL incurred a loss for the year of US\$0.5 million and KMS had a profit for the year of US\$0.1 million, which was included in the profit and loss of the Group. If all of the above acquisitions had taken place on 1 January 2005, the turnover and profit for the year of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2005 would have been US\$1,987.8 million and US\$138.8 million, respectively. The subsidiary companies acquired during the year had net cash outflows from operating activities and investing activities, respectively, of US\$0.2 million and US\$3.3 million, and received US\$3.2 million in respect of financing activities during the year.

(E) Acquisition of Convertible Bonds

The cash outflows of US\$5.2 million represents the acquisition by SIMP of convertible bonds issued by PT Tahta Bahtera (TB), a shipping company. The bonds had been converted into a 90.9 per cent equity interest in TB by SIMP in January 2006.

(F) Increased Investments in Subsidiary Companies

The cash outflows of US\$4.9 million represent a remaining 20 per cent balance of payment (equivalent to Rupiah 48 billion) for Indofood's increased interest in four of its oils and distribution subsidiary companies, PT Bitung Menado Oil Industry, PT Intiboga Sejahtera, PT Sawitra Oil Grains and PT Indomarco Adi Prima, from approximately 80.0 per cent to 100 per cent through the acquisition and conversion of convertible bonds issued by Bina Makna and acquisition of the remaining minority interest of Bina Makna. In 2004, Indofood has made a 80 per cent deposit (equivalent to Rupiah 192 billion or US\$21.4 million) for this acquisition, which has been included in 2004's cash flow statement as deposits for acquisition and increased investments in subsidiary companies. 2004's cash outflow of US\$16.9 million principally represents payments made by Indofood for increasing its interest in a food seasonings subsidiary company, PT Indosentra Pelangi, from 70.0 per cent to 92.2 per cent.

(G) Restricted Cash

At 31 December 2005, the Group had US\$4.7 million (2004: US\$9.2 million) of cash which was restricted as to use. All of this US\$4.7 million (2004: US\$4.5 million) amount is expected to be released within one year from 31 December 2005 and required to be classified as current assets.

(H) Major Non-cash Transaction

During the year, Metro Pacific settled approximately Pesos 500 million (US\$9.1 million) of borrowings through the transfer of available-for-sale assets and other property assets to its creditors.

34. Commitments and Contingent Liabilities

(A) Capital Expenditure

	Consol	Consolidated	
US\$ millions	2005	2004	
Commitments in respect of subsidiary companies:			
Authorized, but not contracted for	15.1	19.1	
Contracted, but not provided for	7.5	9.1	
Total	22.6	28.2	

The Group's capital expenditure commitments principally relate to Indofood's purchase of property, machinery and equipment.

The Company has no commitments in respect of capital expenditures (2004: Nil).

(B) Leasing Commitments

At 31 December 2005, the Group had total future minimum lease payments under non-cancelable operating leases falling due as follows.

		Consolidated		
US\$ millions	2005	2004		
Land and Buildings				
- Within one year	3.5	2.1		
- Between two and five years inclusive	9.8	7.0		
- After five years	4.2	1.0		
Subtotal	17.5	10.1		
Hire of Plant and Equipment and Others				
– Within one year	0.5	0.5		
- Between two and five years inclusive	1.0	1.3		
- After five years	0.2	0.2		
Subtotal	1.7	2.0		
Total	19.2	12.1		

At 31 December 2005, the Company did not have any leasing commitments (2004: Nil).

(C) Contingent Liabilities

At 31 December 2005, neither the Group nor the Company had any significant contingent liabilities (2004: Nil).

35. Employee Information

(A) Remuneration

US\$ millions	2005	2004 (Restated)
Basic salaries	142.1	141.2
Bonuses	23.4	19.4
Benefits in kind	19.5	21.0
Pension contributions	8.4	7.7
Equity-settled share option expense	5.2	4.4
Total	198.6	193.7
Average Number of Employees	47,881	48,110

The above includes the remuneration of the Directors. Detailed disclosures in respect of Directors' remuneration are set out in Note 36(A) to the Financial Statements.

(B) Retirement Benefits

The Group operates both defined contribution and defined benefit schemes covering approximately 22,001 (2004: 24,653) employees.

(a) Defined Contribution Schemes

The Group operates six (2004: six) defined contribution schemes covering approximately 20,686 (2004: 23,469) employees. The assets of these schemes are held separately from the Group and are administered by independent trustees. Contributions to the schemes, either by the Group or by the employees, are determined by reference to the employees' salaries and length of service and range from zero per cent to 10 per cent (2004: zero per cent to 10 per cent). Under the terms of the schemes, the Group cannot be requested to make additional payments over and above these levels of contributions. In three (2004: three) of the schemes, forfeited contributions may be used to reduce the existing levels of employer contributions and, in 2005, no amounts (2004: Nil) were used for this purpose. At 31 December 2005, the forfeited contributions had been fully utilized.

(b) Defined Benefit Schemes

The Group operates four (2004: two) defined benefit schemes covering approximately 1,315 (2004: 1,184) employees. The assets of three of these schemes are held separately from the Group and are administered by independent trustees. Benefits are determined by reference to employees' final salaries and length of service, and the schemes have undergone independent valuations. These actuarial valuations, performed by PT Jasa Aktuaria Praptasentosa Gunajasa's actuary (a member of the Fellow Society of Actuary of Indonesia and Expert in Life Insurance in Indonesia) and Actuarial Advisers, Inc. and Mr. Orlando J. Manalang, FASP (members of Actuarial Society of the Philippines), were based on the projected unit credit method. The plan assets do not include any financial instruments of the Group or property occupied by, or other assets used by, the Group. At 31 December 2005, the Group's level of funding in respect of its defined benefit schemes was 45.8 per cent (2004: 55.3 per cent).

The amount of deficit under defined benefit schemes included in the balance sheet is as follows:

US\$ millions	Consolidated 2004	
Present value of defined benefit obligations Fair value of plan assets	11.0 (6.2)	9.0 (6.4)
Liability in Balance Sheet	4.8	2.6

The movements of defined benefit liability during the year are as follows:

		Consolidated	
US\$ millions	2005	2004	
At 1 January	2.6	4.2	
Exchange translation	(0.1)	(0.2)	
Net pension scheme cost recognized in the profit and loss statement	3.5	1.0	
Payment	(1.2)	(2.4)	
At 31 December	4.8	2.6	

The amount recognized in the profit and loss statement is analyzed as follows:

US\$ millions		Consolidated 2005 2004	
Current service cost Past service cost Expected return on plan assets Net actuarial losses recognized in the year	0.4 3.5 (0.5) 0.1	0.4 0.5 (0.7 0.8	
Total Included in Employee Remuneration (within Administrative expenses)	3.5	1.0	
Actual Return on Plan Assets	8%	9%	

Principal actuarial assumptions (weighted average) at 31 December are as follows:

	2005	2004
Discount rate	11%	9%
Expected return on plan assets	10%	9%
Future salary increases	7%	6%
Future pension increases	7%	6%
Average remaining working lives of employees (years)	12	12

(C) Loans to Officers

During 2005 and 2004, there were no loans made by the Group to officers which require disclosure pursuant to Section 161B of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

36. Director and Senior Executive Remuneration

(A) Directors' Remuneration

The table below shows the remuneration of Directors on an individual named basis.

Directors' Remuneration – 2005

	N	on-performance	based	Performance	Equity-settled			
U\$\$'000	Salaries	Other benefits	Pension contributions	based payments®	share option expense	Fees(ii)	Emoluments ⁽ⁱⁱ⁾	2005 Total
Chairman								
Anthoni Salim	435	-	-	-	-	-	-	435
Executive Directors								
Manuel V. Pangilinan (Managing Director and								
Chief Executive Officer)	1,467	210	91	1,008	1,224	-	-	4,000
Edward A. Tortorici	900	195	1,164	-	1,224	-	-	3,483
Robert C. Nicholson	933	21	2	467	941	-	-	2,364
Non-Executive Directors								
His Excellency Albert F. del Rosario	-	-	-	-	119	25	-	144
Sutanto Djuhar	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tedy Djuhar	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Ibrahim Risjad	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Benny S. Santoso	-	-	-	-	119	-	-	119
Independent Non-Executive Directors								
Graham L. Pickles	-	-	-	-	119	65	-	184
Edward K.Y. Chen (GBS, CBE, JP)	-	-	-	-	119	55	-	174
David W.C. Tang								
(OBE, Chevalier de L'Ordre des Arts et des Lettres)	-	-	-	-	119	30	77	226
Total	3,735	426	1,257	1,475	3,984	175	77	11,129

Directors' Remuneration – 2004

	No	on-performance	based	Performance	Equity-settled			2004
US\$'000	Salaries	Other benefits	Pension contributions	based payments®	share option expense	Fees(ii)	Emoluments ⁽ⁱⁱ⁾	(Restated) Total
Chairman								
Anthoni Salim	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Executive Directors								
Manuel V. Pangilinan (Managing Director and								
Chief Executive Officer)	1,480	189	76	1,003	939	-	-	3,687
Edward A. Tortorici	837	128	261	1,169	939	-	-	3,334
Robert C. Nicholson	749	2	1	375	721	-	-	1,848
Non-Executive Directors								
His Excellency Albert F. del Rosario	-	26	-	-	165	25	-	216
Sutanto Djuhar	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Tedy Djuhar	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Ibrahim Risjad	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Benny S. Santoso	-	-	-	-	165	-	-	165
Independent Non-Executive Directors								
Graham L. Pickles	-	-	-	-	165	55	-	220
Edward K.Y. Chen (GBS, CBE, JP)	-	-	-	-	165	55	-	220
David W.C. Tang								
(OBE, Chevalier de L'Ordre des Arts et des Lettres)	-	-	-	-	165	35	77	277
Total	3,066	345	338	2,547	3,424	170	77	9,967

(i) Performance based payments comprise performance bonus and long-term monetary incentive awards.

(ii) For meetings attended.

(iii) For consultancy services provided to the Company.

Included within total Directors' remuneration is an amount of US\$0.8 million (2004: US\$0.9 million) paid by PLDT, an associated company, in respect of the services of the Managing Director and Chief Executive Officer.

(B) Senior Executives' Remuneration

As similar remuneration schemes operate for the senior executives of the Group, their remuneration may exceed that of the Company's Directors. Two (2004: Two) senior executives were among the Group's five highest earning employees. The remaining three (2004: three), of the five highest earning employees, are the Company's Directors.

US\$ millions	2005	2004 (Restated)
Non-performance based – Salaries and benefits Performance based	0.6	0.6
- Bonuses and long-term monetary incentive awards Equity-settled share option expense	0.2 0.6	0.2 0.4
Total	1.4	1.2

The table below shows the remuneration of the two (2004: two) senior executives who were among the Group's five highest earning employees in 2005.

	2005	2004
Remuneration bands	Number	(Restated) Number
US\$509,001 – US\$573,000	-	1
US\$637,001 – US\$701,000	1	1
US\$701,001 – US\$765,000	1	-
Total	2	2

(C) Key Management Personnel Compensation

	Consolidated		
US\$ millions	2005	2004	
Non-performance based			
- Salaries and benefits	11.0	10.3	
– Pension contributions	1.4	0.4	
Performance based			
 Bonuses and long-term monetary incentive awards 	3.4	4.4	
Equity-settled share option expense	5.2	4.4	
Total	21.0	19.5	

(D) Share Options

Particulars of the share options of the Company and its subsidiary company granted to the Directors and senior executives of the Company and its subsidiary company at 31 December 2005 are set out below.

(a) Particulars of the Company's Share Option Scheme

Company	Share options held at 1 January 2005	Share options exercised during the year	Share options held at 31 December 2005	Share options exercise price (HK\$)	Market price at date of grant (HK\$)	Market price during period of exercise (HK\$)	Grant date	Fully vested by	Exercisable from	Exercisable until
Executive Directors										
Manuel V. Pangilinan	31,800,000	-	31,800,000	1.76	1.76	-	1 June	December	June	May
							2004	2008	2005	2014
Edward A. Tortorici	31,800,000	-	31,800,000	1.76	1.76	-	1 June	December	June	May
							2004	2008	2005	2014
Robert C. Nicholson	24,500,000	-	24,500,000	1.76	1.76	-	1 June	December	June	May
Non-Executive Directors							2004	2008	2005	2014
His Excellency Albert F. del Rosario	2,840,000	-	2,840,000	1.76	1.76	-	1 June	June	June	May
							2004	2005	2005	2014
Benny S. Santoso	2,840,000	-	2,840,000	1.76	1.76	-	1 June	June	June	May
							2004	2005	2005	2014
Independent Non-Executive Directors										
Graham L. Pickles	2,840,000	-	2,840,000	1.76	1.76	-	1 June	June	June	May
							2004	2005	2005	2014
Edward K.Y. Chen (GBS, CBE, JP)	2,840,000	-	2,840,000	1.76	1.76	-	1 June	June	June	May
							2004	2005	2005	2014
David W.C. Tang (OBE, Chevalier de L'Ordre des Arts et des Lettres)	2,840,000	(2,840,000)	-	1.76	1.76	2.65 to 2.70	1 June 2004	June 2005	June 2005	-
Senior Executives	32,286,000	-	32,286,000	1.76	1.76	_	1 June	December	June	May
	, ,,,,,,,		, , , , , ,				2004	2008	2005	2014
Total	134,586,000	(2,840,000)	131,746,000							

At the AGM held on 24 May 2004, the Company's shareholders approved a share option scheme (the Scheme) under which the Directors may, at their discretion, at any time during the period of the Scheme, grant to directors and executives of the Company share options of the Company as part of the Company's long-term incentive program. The Scheme, which complies with the provisions set out in Chapter 17 of the Listing Rules, became effective on 24 May 2004. The Scheme will be valid for ten years and will expire on 23 May 2014.

The maximum number of shares on which options may be granted may not exceed 10 per cent of the Company's issued share capital, excluding any shares issued on the exercise of options at any time. The maximum number of shares in respect of which options may be granted under the Scheme to any one participant in any 12-month period is limited to one per cent of the aggregate number of shares of the Company in issue at the time of the proposed grant of options to such participant.

The exercise price in relation to each share option offer shall be determined by the Directors at their absolute discretion, but in any event shall not be less then the highest of (i) the closing price of the Company's shares as stated in the daily quotation sheet of SEHK on the date of grant; (ii) the average closing price of the Company's shares as stated in the daily quotation sheets of SEHK for the five trading days immediately preceding the date of grant; and (iii) the nominal value of a Company's share on the date of grant. The terms of the Scheme provide that subject to any other restrictions on vesting imposed by the Directors, share options may be exercised under the Scheme at any time from the date of acceptance until the date of expiry. All options presently outstanding under the Scheme are subject to certain restrictions on exercise including a prohibition on exercise at any time during the period commencing one year after the date on which any option is accepted. Options which lapse or are cancelled prior to their expiry date are deleted from the register of options.

On 1 June 2004, 134,586,000 share options under the Company's Scheme were granted. The average fair value of options granted as calculated by Watson Wyatt Hong Kong Limited, based on the binomial model, was HK\$0.849 or an aggregate value of US\$14.6 million for all options granted. The assumptions used were as follows:

Share price at date of grant	HK\$1.76
Exercise price	HK\$1.76
Expected volatility (based on historical volatility of the Company's shares commensurate with the	the
average expected life of the options granted)	55 per cent
Option life	10 years
Expected dividend yield	1 per cent per annum
Average risk-free interest rate (based on Hong Kong Exchange Fund Notes)	4.06 per cent per annum

Taking into account the expected turnover rate of Directors and senior executives and early exercise behavior, the average expected life of the options granted was estimated to be 6.61 years. The early exercise behavior assumes that option holders will exercise the options when the share price is at least 75 per cent higher than the exercise price.

The binomial model, applied for determining of the estimated values of the share options granted under the Company's Scheme, was developed for use in estimating the fair value of traded options that are fully transferable. Such an option pricing model requires input of highly subjective assumptions, including the expected stock price volatility. As the Company's share options have characteristics significantly different from those of traded options, changes in the subjective input assumptions can materially affect the estimated value of the options granted.

Details of the Group's accounting policy in respect of share options granted are set out in Note 2(E)(p)(III) to the Financial Statements.

(b) Particulars of Metro Pacific's Share Option Schemes

METRO PACIFIC	Share options held at 1 January 2005	Share options canceled during the year	Share options held at 31 December 2005	Share option exercise price (Peso)	Market price at date of grant (Peso)	Grant date	Exercisable from	Exercisable until
Senior Executives	5,027,259 3,990,000 315,684	(5,027,259) (3,990,000) –	- - 315,684	1.91 1.91 3.46	2.37 2.37 3.57	16 April 1995 1 August 1995 1 August 1997	April 1996 August 1996 August 1997	April 2005 August 2005 August 2007
Total	9,332,943	(9,017,259)	315,684					

On 15 May 1990, Metro Pacific approved a share option scheme (Old Scheme) under which Metro Pacific directors may, at their discretion, invite executives of Metro Pacific upon the regularization of employment of eligible executives, to take up share options of Metro Pacific to obtain an ownership interest in Metro Pacific and for long-term employment motivation. The scheme became effective on 15 May 1990. The scheme is valid for an indefinite period of time.

The maximum number of shares on which options may be granted may not exceed 10 per cent of the issued share capital of Metro Pacific, excluding any shares issued on the exercise of options at any time. At 31 December 2005, the number of shares issuable under share options granted under Metro Pacific's share option scheme was 315,684, which represents less than 0.01 per cent of Metro Pacific's shares in issue at that date. The maximum number of shares in respect of which options may be granted under the scheme to any one participant (including shares issued and issuable to him/her under all the options previously granted to him/her) is limited to 30 per cent of the maximum aggregate number of shares of Metro Pacific at the time of the proposed grant of options to such participant.

The exercise price in relation to each option offer shall be determined by Metro Pacific directors at their absolute discretion, but in any event shall not be less than the (i) average of the official closing price of the shares on the Philippine Stock Exchange (PSE) for the twenty trading days immediately preceding the relevant offer date or (ii) the par value of the shares.

On 12 August 2005, the shareholders of Metro Pacific approved a new share option scheme (New Scheme) under which Metro Pacific directors may, at their discretion, invite executives of Metro Pacific upon the regularization of employment of eligible executives, to take up share options of Metro Pacific to obtain an ownership interest in Metro Pacific and for the purpose of long-term employment motivation. The New Scheme is valid for ten years and became effective on 12 August 2005.

The maximum number of shares on which options may be granted under the New Scheme may not exceed 10 per cent of the issued share capital of Metro Pacific from time to time less the number of options outstanding under the Old Scheme. Upon the adoption of the New Scheme, no further share options will be granted under the Old Scheme. The aggregate number of shares which may be issued upon exercise of the options granted and to be granted to any eligible participant (whether or not already an option holder) in any twelve-month period shall not exceed one per cent of the shares in issue at the relevant time.

The exercise price in relation to each option grant under the New Scheme shall be determined by Metro Pacific directors at their absolute discretion, but in any event shall not be less than (i) the closing price of the Metro Pacific shares for one or more board lots of such Metro Pacific shares on the PSE on the option grant date; (ii) the average closing price of the Metro Pacific share for one or more board lots of such Metro Pacific shares on the PSE on the option grant date; (ii) the five business days immediately preceding the option grant date; or (iii) the par value of the Metro Pacific shares, whichever is higher.

No share options have been granted or exercised during the year in respect of Metro Pacific's share option schemes.

37. Related Party Transactions

Significant related party transactions entered into by the Group during the year are disclosed as follows:

- (A) At 31 December 2005, Mcrae Investment Limited, a wholly-owned subsidiary company of the Company, had an outstanding receivable from Metro Pacific which amounted to Pesos 793 million (US\$14.9 million) (31 December 2004: Pesos 793 million or US\$14.1 million). The amount is interest-free, secured and repayable within one year.
- (B) On 31 December 2004, Metro Pacific Resources, Inc. (MPRI), a company in which the Company has 100 per cent economic interest, entered into a subscription agreement with Metro Pacific to subscribe Pesos 450 million (US\$8.0 million) of Series 1-C Preferred Shares which were issued in two tranches in January and June 2005.
- (C) In August 2005, MPRI advances Pesos 61 million (US\$1.1 million) to Metro Pacific in order to provide Metro Pacific with the cash resources to meet general working capital requirements. The amount is interest-free, unsecured and repayable within one year.
- (D) ALBV, a wholly-owned subsidiary company of the Company, had a technical assistance agreement with Smart, a wholly-owned subsidiary company of PLDT, for ALBV to provide Smart with technical support services and assistance in the operations and maintenance of cellular mobile telecommunications services for a period of four years from 23 February 2004, subject to renewal upon mutual agreement between the parties. The agreement provides for quarterly payments of technical service fees equivalent to one per cent (2004: one per cent) of the consolidated net revenue of Smart.

ALBV also has an existing service agreement with Smart for a period of 25 years starting 1 January 1999, which shall automatically expire unless renewed by mutual agreement of both parties. Under the agreement, ALBV provides advice and assistance to Smart in sourcing capital equipment and negotiating with international suppliers, arranging international financing and other services therein consistent with and for the furtherance of the objectives of the services. Service agreement fees were paid for the whole 25-year period.

Total fees under these arrangements amounted to Pesos 567 million (US\$10.3 million) for the year ended 31 December 2005 (2004: Pesos 507 million or US\$9.0 million). At 31 December 2005, ALBV had outstanding receivables under the technical assistance agreement amounting to Pesos 194 million (US\$3.7 million) (2004: Pesos 267 million or US\$4.8 million).

(E) In the ordinary course of business, Indofood has engaged in trade transactions with certain of its associated and affiliated companies, the majority of which are related to the Salim Family either through direct and/or common share ownership and common management. Mr. Anthoni Salim is the Chairman and a substantial shareholder of the Company and is the President Director and Chief Executive Officer of Indofood. All significant transactions with related parties, whether or not conducted under normal terms and conditions similar to those with non-related parties, are disclosed as follows.

Nature of transactions	Consol	idated
For the year ended 31 December	2005	2004
US\$ millions		
Profit and Loss Items		
Sales of finished goods		
- to associated companies	40.2	52.6
- to affiliated companies	33.3	23.7
Purchases of raw materials		
- from associated companies	25.9	15.8
- from affiliated companies	5.5	9.8
Management and technical services fee income and royalty income		
- from associated companies	0.4	0.2
- from affiliated companies	3.1	2.1
Rental expenses		
- to affiliated companies	1.4	3.1
Transportation and pump services expenses		
- to affiliated companies	1.0	1.6

Approximately four per cent (2004: four per cent) of Indofood's sales and two per cent (2004: two per cent) of its purchases were transacted with these related companies.

Nature of balances	Conso	Consolidated		
At 31 December	2005	2004		
US\$ millions				
Balance Sheet Items				
Accounts receivable - trade				
 – from associated companies 	0.1	6.8		
 – from affiliated companies 	4.8	4.6		
Accounts receivable – non-trade				
- from associated companies	0.1	3.8		
 – from affiliated companies 	5.9	4.3		
Long-term receivables				
- from associated companies	-	4.7		
Accounts payable – trade				
- to associated companies	6.4	2.5		
- to affiliated companies	1.2	1.2		

Certain of the above Indofood's related party transactions also constitute continuing connected transactions as defined in Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules and their details are disclosed in the Corporate Governance Report on pages 44 and 48.

(F) Details of compensation of key management personnel of the Group during the year are set out in Note 36(C) to the Financial Statements.

38. Financial Risk Management

The Group's principal financial instruments, other than derivatives, comprise bank loans and other interest-bearing loans, and cash and short-term time deposits. The main purpose of these financial instruments is to raise finance for the Group's operations. The Group has various other financial assets and liabilities such as trade receivables and trade payables, which arise directly from its operations.

The Group also enters into derivative transactions, including principally interest rate swap and foreign exchange contracts. The purpose is to manage the interest rate and currency risks arising from the Group's operations and its sources of finance.

It is, and has been, throughout the year, the Group's policy that no trading in financial instruments shall be undertaken.

The main risks arising from the Group's financial instruments are market risk (including currency risk and price risk), credit risk, liquidity risk and fair value and cash flow interest rate risk. The Company's Board of Directors reviews and agrees policies for managing each of these risks and they are summarized below. The Group's accounting policies in relation to derivatives are set out in Note 2(E)(s) to the Financial Statements.

(A) Market Risk

(a) Currency Risk

To manage the Group's foreign exchange risk arising from future commercial transactions, recognized assets and liabilities, and improve investment and cash flow planning. In addition to natural hedge, the Group enters into and engages in foreign exchange contracts for the purpose of managing its foreign exchange rate exposures emanating from business, transaction specific, as well as currency translation risks and reducing and/or managing the adverse impact of changes in foreign exchange rates on the Group's operating results and cash flows. However, the aforementioned derivative instruments of the Group do not qualify as effective hedge and therefore not designated as effective hedges for accounting purposes in accordance with the provisions of HKAS 39.

(b) Price Risk

The Group is exposed to commodity price risk, especially wheat and CPO, which are the raw materials used to manufacture the Group's products, which depends on the level of demand and supply in the market, and the global economic environment. The Group is also exposed to commodity price risk as changes in fair values of future commodity contracts used by certain subsidiary companies to manage their exposures on commodity price fluctuations are directly recognized to profit and loss. Such future commodity contracts also do not qualify as effective hedge and therefore not designated as effective hedges for accounting purposes in accordance with the provisions of HKAS 39.

(B) Credit Risk

For consumer food products business, the Group has credit risk arising from the credit given to the customers, but it has policies in place to ensure that wholesales of products are made to creditworthy customers with an appropriate credit history. It is the Group's policy that all customers who wish to trade on credit terms are subject to credit verification procedures. The Group has policies that limit the amount of credit exposure to any particular customer, such as requiring sub-distributors to provide bank guarantee. For the property business, transfers of property titles are effected upon full payment of the purchase price. In addition, receivable balances are monitored on an ongoing basis to reduce the Group's exposure to bad debts.

With respect to credit risk arising from the Group's other financial assets, which comprise cash and cash equivalents, the Group's exposure to credit risk arises from default of the counterparty, with a maximum exposure equal to the carrying amount of these instruments.

The Group has no significant concentrations of credit risk.

(C) Liquidity Risk

The Group manages its liquidity profile to be able to finance its capital expenditure and service its maturing debts by maintaining sufficient cash and marketable securities, and the availability of funding through an adequate amount of committed credit facilities.

The Group regularly evaluates its projected and actual cash flow information and continuously assesses conditions in the financial markets for opportunities to pursue fund-raising initiatives. These initiatives may include bank loans, and debt capital and equity market issues.

(D) Fair Value and Cash Flow Interest Rate Risk

The Group's interest rate risk arises from borrowings. Borrowings issued at variable rates expose the Group to cash flow interest rate risk. Borrowings issued at fixed rates expose the Group to fair value interest rate risk. At 31 December 2005, 64.6 per cent of the Group's borrowings were at fixed rates.

The value of the Group's investments in fixed rate debentures/debt securities fluctuate as a result of changes in market interest rates and the changes in their values are recognized in the Group's equity. As the Group has no significant floating rate financial assets, the Group's operating cash flows are substantially independent of changes in market interest rates.

39. Subsequent Events

- (A) Further to the Company's announcement dated 18 January 2006, the Group continues to acquire shares in PLDT. During January to March 2006, the Group acquired an aggregate of 1.3 million shares in PLDT, representing approximately 0.7 per cent of the total issued common shares of PLDT for a total consideration of US\$44.5 million. As a result, the Group's economic and voting interests in PLDT increased to 24.5 per cent and 31.2 per cent, respectively.
- (B) On 31 January 2006, NTT DoCoMo, Inc. (DoCoMo) had agreed to acquire 12,633,486 common shares of PLDT, representing approximately 7 per cent of PLDT's total outstanding common shares, from NTT Communications, Inc. (NTT Com) for a total consideration of Yen 52,103 million (equivalent to approximately US\$440 million). NTT Com will retain 12,633,487 common shares of PLDT, thus remaining as a significant shareholder of PLDT with a similar 7 per cent equity holding.

The Company and certain of its group companies signed a Cooperation Agreement on 31 January 2006 with PLDT, DoCoMo and NTT Com which amended both the existing contracts between the parties and the shareholding arrangements. The share acquisition and other business arrangements will take effect after DoCoMo, PLDT and Smart acquire certain licenses and approvals.

Smart and DoCoMo have agreed to collaborate with each other in the rollout and development of 3G services in the Philippines. Smart will introduce DoCoMo's mobile internet service, i-mode, exclusively for Smart's subscribers. DoCoMo will provide the know-how, technologies and patents necessary for Smart to operate the i-mode service over GPRS and W-CDMA networks.

The actual transfer of 12,633,486 common shares of PLDT from NTT Com to DoCoMo was completed on 14 March 2006.

(C) On 27 March 2006, Metro Pacific announced a three-stage recapitalization and reorganization plan involving ultimately raising fresh capital of approximately Pesos 2.7 billion (US\$50.9 million) from its existing shareholders and a third party strategic investor. The plan is expected to be concluded in September 2006.

40. Comparative Amounts

As explained in Note 2(B) to the Financial Statements, due to the adoption of a number of new and revised HKFRSs during the current year, the accounting treatment and presentation of certain items and balances in the Financial Statements have been revised to comply with the new requirements. Accordingly, certain prior year and opening balance adjustments have been made and certain comparative amounts have been reclassified and restated to conform with the current year's presentation and accounting treatment.

41. Approval of the Financial Statements

The Financial Statements were approved and authorized for issue by the Board of Directors on 31 March 2006.